

A.E. ERCIN A.Y. HOEKSTRA

SEPTEMBER 2012

WATER FOOTPRINT SCENARIOS FOR 2050

A global analysis and case study for Europe

VALUE OF WATER

RESEARCH REPORT SERIES NO. 59

WATER FOOTPRINT SCENARIOS FOR 2050

A GLOBAL ANALYSIS AND CASE STUDY FOR EUROPE

A.E. ERCIN¹ A.Y. HOEKSTRA¹

September 2012

VALUE OF WATER RESEARCH REPORT SERIES NO. 59

¹Twente Water Centre, University of Twente, Enschede, the Netherlands; corresponding author: Arjen Hoekstra, e-mail a.y.hoekstra@utwente.nl © 2012 A.E. Ercin and A.Y. Hoekstra

Published by: UNESCO-IHE Institute for Water Education P.O. Box 3015 2601 DA Delft The Netherlands

The Value of Water Research Report Series is published by UNESCO-IHE Institute for Water Education, in collaboration with University of Twente, Enschede, and Delft University of Technology, Delft.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior permission of the authors. Printing the electronic version for personal use is allowed.

Please cite this publication as follows:

Ercin, A.E. and Hoekstra, A.Y. (2012) Water footprint scenarios for 2050: A global analysis and case study for Europe, Value of Water Research Report Series No. 59, UNESCO-IHE, Delft, the Netherlands.

Contents

Summary5
1. Introduction
2. Method
2.1 Scenario description
2.2 Drivers of change
2.3 Estimation of water footprints
2.4 European case study
3. Global water footprint in 2050
3.1 Water footprint of production
3.2 Virtual water flows between regions
3.3 Water footprint of consumption
4. The water footprint of Europe in 2050
4.1 Water footprint of production
4.2 Virtual water flows between countries
4.3 Water footprint of consumption40
5. Discussion and conclusion
References47
Appendix I: Countries and regional classification
Appendix II: Population and GDP forecasts
Appendix III: Consumption of crops per region per scenario - 2050 (tons)
Appendix IV: Consumption of animal products per region per scenario - 2050 (tons)
Appendix V: Agricultural production changes in 2050 relative to the baseline in 2050
Appendix VI: Coefficient for change in unit water footprint of agricultural commodities per region per scenario
(α values)

Summary

This study develops water footprint scenarios for 2050 based on a number of drivers of change: population growth, economic growth, production/trade pattern, consumption pattern (dietary change, bioenergy use) and technological development. Our study comprises two assessments: one for the globe as a whole, distinguishing between 16 world regions, and another one for Europe, whereby we zoom in to the country level. The objective of the global study is to understand the changes in the water footprint (WF) of production and consumption for possible futures by region and to elaborate the main drivers of this change. In addition, we assess virtual water flows between the regions of the world to show dependencies of regions on water resources in other regions under different possible futures. In the European case study, our objective is to assess the water footprint of production and consumption at country level and Europe's dependence on water resources elsewhere in the world.

We constructed four scenarios, along two axes, representing two key dimensions of uncertainty: globalisation versus regional self-sufficiency, and economy-driven development versus development driven by social and environmental objectives. The two axes create four quadrants, each of which represents a scenario: global markets (S1), regional markets (S2), global sustainability (S3) and regional sustainability (S4).

The WF of production in the world in 2050 has increased by 130% in S1 relative to the year 2000. In S2, the WF of production shows and increase of 175%, in S3 30% and in S4 46%. Among the scenarios, S1 and S2 have a larger WF of production as the world consumes more animal-based products. Scenario S2 yields the largest WF of production due to a larger population size and a higher demand for biofuels than S1. When the world food consumption depends less on animal products (S3 and S4), the increase in the WF of production becomes less. When we compare the trade liberalization scenarios (S1 and S3) to the self-sufficiency scenarios (S3 and S4), it is observed that trade liberalization decreases the WF globally. The world average WF of consumption per capita increases by +73% in S1, +58% in S2, -2% in S3 and 10% in S4 compared to 2000 volumes.

The total WF of production in Western Europe (WEU) increases by +12% in S1 and +42% in S2 relative to 2000 values. It decreases 36% in S3 and 29% in S4. Eastern Europe (EEU) increases its WF of production by +150% and +107% in S1 and S2 compared to 2000, respectively. The increase is lower in S3 and S4 than in the other scenarios, but volumes are 36% and 31% higher than in 2000, respectively. The total WF of consumption in WEU increases by 28% and 52% in S1 and S2 compared to 2000. The WF of consumption in WEU decreases by -19% in S3 and -20% in S4. EEU increases its WF of consumption in all scenarios compared to 2000, by +143% in S1, +75% in S2, +17% in S3 and +20% in S4. The WF of consumption per capita in WEU increases by +30% in S1 and +22% in S2 and decreases by -18% in S3 and -28% in S4. EEU has a higher WF of consumption per capita in 2050 than 2000 with an increase of 186% in S1, 57% in S2, 38% in S3 and 23% in S4.

Our analysis shows that water footprints can radically change from one scenario to another and are very sensitive to the drivers of change:

- Population growth: The size of the population is the major driver of change of the WF of production and consumption.
- Economic growth: Increased income levels result in a shift toward high consumption of water intensive commodities. GDP growth significantly increases industrial water consumption and pollution.
- Consumer preferences:. Diets with increased meat and dairy products result in very large water footprints in 2050 (S1 and S2 scenarios). In S3 and S4, the scenarios with low meat content, the total water footprint of consumption and production in the world drastically decrease.
- Biofuel use: Existing plans related to biofuel use in the future will increase the pressure on water resources. The study shows that a high demand for biofuel increases the water footprint of production and consumption in the world.
- Importance of international trade: A reduction in water footprints is possible in 2050 by liberalization of trade (S1 versus S2 and S3 versus S4). Trade liberalization, on the other hand, will imply more dependency of importing nations on the freshwater resources in the exporting nations and probably energy use will increase because of long-distance transport.
- Technology: Increased water productivity as a result of technological development will result in a reduction of the water footprint of consumption and production.

The study shows how different drivers will change the level of water consumption and pollution globally in 2050. The presented scenarios can form a basis for a further assessment of how humanity can mitigate future freshwater scarcity. We showed with this study that reducing humanity's water footprint to sustainable levels is possible even with increasing populations, provided that consumption patterns change. This study can help to guide corrective policies at both national and international levels, and to set priorities for the years ahead in order to achieve sustainable and equitable use of the world's fresh water resources.

1. Introduction

Availability of freshwater in sufficient quantities and adequate quality is a prerequisite for human societies and natural ecosystems. In many parts of the world, excessive freshwater consumption and pollution by human activities put enormous pressure on this availability as well as on food security, environmental quality, economic development and social well-being. Competition over freshwater resources has been increasing during decades due to a growing population, economic growth, increased demand for agricultural products for both food and non-food use, and a shift in consumption patterns towards more meat and sugar based products (Shen et al., 2008; Falkenmark et al., 2009; De Fraiture and Wichelns, 2010; Strzepek and Boehlert, 2010). It looks like today's problems related to freshwater scarcity and pollution will be aggravated in the future due to a significant increase in demand for water and a decrease in availability and quality. Many authors have estimated that our dependency on water resources will increase significantly in the future and this brings problems for future food security and environmental sustainability (Rosegrant et al., 2002; Alcamo et al., 2003a; Bruinsma, 2003; 2009; Rosegrant et al., 2009). A recent report estimates that global water withdrawal will grow from 4,500 billion m³/year today to 6,900 billion m³/year by 2030 (McKinsey, 2009).

Scenario analysis is a tool to explore the long-term future of complex socio-ecological systems under uncertain conditions. This method can and indeed has been used to assess possible changes to global water supply and demand. Such studies have been an interest not only of scientists but also of governmental agencies, businesses, investors and the public at large. Many reports have been published to assess the future status of water resources since the 1970s (Falkenmark and Lindh, 1976; Kalinin and Bykov, 1969; Korzun et al., 1978; L'vovich, 1979; Madsen et al., 1973; Schneider, 1976). Water scenario studies address changes in future water availability and/or changes in future water demand. Some of the recent scenario studies focused on potential impacts of climate change and socio-economic changes on water availability (e.g. Arnell, 1996, 2004; Milly et al., 2005; Fung et al., 2011). Other scenario studies also included the changes in water demand (Alcamo et al., 1996; Seckler, 1998; Alcamo et al., 2000; Shiklomanov, 2000; Vörösmarty et al., 2000; Rosegrant et al. 2002, 2003; Alcamo et al., 2003a, b, 2007).

The major factors that will affect the future of global water resources are: population growth, economic growth, changes in production and trade patterns, increasing competition over water because of increased demands for domestic, industrial and agricultural purposes and the way in which different sectors of society will respond to increasing water scarcity and pollution. These factors are also mentioned in *Global Water Futures 2050*, a preparatory study on how to construct the upcoming generation of water scenarios by UNESCO and the United Nations World Water Assessment Programme (Cosgrove and Cosgrove, 2012; Gallopín, 2012). In this study, ten different drivers of change are identified as critical to assess water resources in the long-term future: demography, economy, technology, water stocks, water infrastructure, climate, social behaviour, policy, environment and governance.

In this study, we focus on water demand scenarios. In Table 1, we compare the scope of the current study with other recent water demand scenario studies. Vörösmarty et al. (2000) estimated agricultural, industrial and

domestic water withdrawal for 2025, distinguishing single trajectories for population growth, economic development and change in water use-efficiency. The analysis was carried out at a 30' grid resolution. Shiklomanov (2000) assessed water withdrawals and water consumption for 26 regions of the world for the year 2025. He projected agricultural, industrial and municipal water use considering population, economic growth and technology change (water efficiency). Another global water scenario study was undertaken by Rosegrant et al. (2002; 2003), who addressed global water and food security for the year 2025. They studied irrigation, livestock, domestic and industrial water withdrawal and consumption in 69 river basins under three main scenarios. Compared to other recent studies, their study includes the most extensive list of drivers of change: population growth, urbanization, economic growth, technology change, policies and water availability constraints. Technology change was addressed in terms of irrigation efficiency, domestic water use efficiency and growth in crop and animal yields. Policy drivers included water prices, water allocation priorities among sectors, commodity price policy as defined by taxes and subsidies on commodities. Climate change effects on water demand were not included in the study, but three alternative water availability constraints were included. Changes in food demand, production and trade were estimated for each scenario based on the drivers distinguished. The effect of increased biofuel consumption was not included. Different trajectories were considered for each driver, except for the economic and demographic drivers. Population growth, the speed of urbanization and economic growth were held constant across all scenarios. Alcamo et al. (2003a) analysed the change in water withdrawals for future business-as-usual conditions in 2025 under the assumption that current trends in population, economy and technology continue. They studied changes in water withdrawal at a 0.5° spatial resolution. A more recent assessment by Alcamo et al. (2007) improved their previous study by distinguishing two alternative trajectories for population and economic growth, based on the A2 and B2 scenarios of the IPCC for the years 2025, 2055 and 2075. Shen et al. (2008) studied changes in water withdrawals in the agricultural, industrial and domestic sectors for the years 2020, 2050 and 2070. They addressed socio-economic changes (population, GDP, water use efficiency) as described in four IPCC scenarios (A1, A2, B1 and B2), disaggregating the world into 9 regions. One of the most extensive water demand scenario studies was done by De Fraiture et al. (2007) and De Fraiture and Wichelns (2010). These studies focused on alternative strategies for meeting increased demands for water and food in 2050. They elaborated possible alternatives under four scenarios for 115 socio-economic units (countries and country groups). Their analysis distinguished water demand by green and blue water consumption. The agriculture sector was analysed considering 6 crop categories and livestock separately. The industrial sector was schematized into the manufacturing industry and the thermo-cooling sector. Many drivers were addressed explicitly, like food demand, trade structure, water productivity, change in water policies and investments, in addition to the conventional drivers of population and economic growth. Despite covering most of the critical drivers, they excluded effects of climate change and biofuel demand from their study. Most of these studies have paid little attention to the fact that, in the end, total water consumption and pollution relate to the amount and type of commodities we consume and to the structure of the global economy and trade, that supplies the various consumer goods and services to us. None of the global scenario studies addressed the question of how alternative consumer choices influence the future status of the water resources except Rosegrant et al. (2002; 2003). In addition, the links between trends in consumption, trade, social and economic development have not yet been fully integrated.

Study	Study characteristics	Sectoral disaggregation	Drivers used to estimate future water demand (no. of trajectories distinguished)
Vörösmarty et al. (2000)	Time horizon: 2025 Spatial scale: 30' grid resolution Scenarios: 1 Scope: Blue water withdrawal	Agriculture Industry Domestic	Population growth (1) Economic growth (1) Technology change (1)
Shiklomanov (2000)	Time horizon: 2025 Spatial scale: 26 regions Scenarios: 1 Scope: Blue water withdrawal and consumption	Agriculture Industry Domestic	Population growth (1) Economic growth (1) Technology change (1)
Rosegrant et al. (2002; 2003)	Time horizon: 2025 Spatial scale: 69 river basins Scenarios: 3 Scope: Blue water withdrawal and consumption	Agriculture: 16 sub-sectors Industry Domestic	Population growth (1) Urbanization (1) Economic growth (1) Technology change (3) Policies (3) Water availability constraints (3)
Alcamo et al. (2003a)	Time horizon: 2025 Spatial scale: 0.5° spatial resolution Scenarios: 1 Scope: Blue water withdrawal	Agriculture Industry Domestic	Population growth (1) Economic growth (1) Technology change (1)
Alcamo et al. (2007)	Time horizon: 2025/2055/2075 Spatial scale: 0.5° spatial resolution Scenarios: 2 Scope: Blue water withdrawal	Agriculture Industry Domestic	Population growth (2) Economic growth (2) Technology change (1)
Shen et al. (2008)	Time horizon: 2020/2050/2070 Spatial scale: 9 regions Scenarios: 4 Scope: Blue water withdrawal	Agriculture Industry Domestic	Population growth (4) Economic growth (4) Technology change (4)
De Fraiture and Wichelns (2010)	Time horizon: 2050 Spatial scale: 115 socio-economic units Scenarios: 4 Scope: Green and blue water consumption	Agriculture: 7 sub-sectors Industry: 2 sub-sectors Domestic	Population growth (1) Economic growth (1) Production and trade patterns change (4) Technology change (4) Consumption patterns - diet (1)
Current study	Time horizon: 2050 Spatial scale: 227 countries, 16 regions Scenarios: 4 Scope: Green and blue water consumption, pollution as grey water footprint	Agriculture: 20 sub-sectors Industry Domestic	Population growth (3) Economic growth (4) Production and trade patterns change (4) Technology change (2) Consumption patterns - diets (2) Consumption patterns - biofuel (3)

Table 1. Comparison of existing global water demand scenarios with the current study.

The current study develops water footprint scenarios for 2050 based on a number of drivers of change: population growth, economic growth, production/trade pattern, consumption pattern (dietary change, bioenergy use) and technological development. It goes beyond the previous global water demand scenario studies by a combination of factors: (i) it addresses blue and green water consumption instead of blue water withdrawal volumes; (ii) it considers water pollution in terms of the grey water footprint; (iii) it analyses agricultural, domestic as well as industrial water consumption; (iv) it disaggregates consumption along major commodity groups; (v) it integrates all major critical drivers of change under a single, consistent framework. In particular, integrating all critical drivers is crucial to define policies for wise water governance and to help policy makers to understand the long-term consequences of their decisions across political and administrative boundaries.

We have chosen in this study to look at water footprint scenarios, not at water withdrawal scenarios as done in most of the previous studies. We explicitly distinguish between the green, blue and grey water footprint. The green water footprint refers to the consumptive use of rainwater stored in the soil. The blue water footprint refers to the consumptive use of ground or surface water. The grey water footprint refers to the amount of water contamination and is measured as the volume of water required to assimilate pollutants from human activities (Hoekstra et al., 2011).

Our study comprises two assessments: one for the globe as a whole, distinguishing between 16 world regions, and another one for Europe, whereby we zoom in to the country level. The objective of the global study is to understand the changes in the water footprint of production and consumption for possible futures by region and to elaborate the main drivers of this change. In addition, we assess virtual water flows between the regions of the world to show dependencies of regions on water resources in other regions under different possible futures. In the European case study, our objective is to assess the water footprint of production and consumption at country level and Europe's dependence on water resources elsewhere in the world.

2. Method

2.1 Scenario description

For constructing water footprint scenarios, we make use of global scenario exercises of the recent past as much as possible. This brings two main advantages: building our scenarios on well-documented possible futures and providing readers quick orientation of the storylines. As a starting point, we used the 2×2 matrix system of scenarios developed by the IPCC (Nakicenovic et al., 2000). These scenarios are structured along two axes, representing two key dimensions of uncertainty: globalisation versus regional self-sufficiency, and economy-driven development versus development driven by social and environmental objectives. The two axes create four quadrants, each of which represents a scenario: global markets (S1), regional markets (S2), global sustainability (S3) and regional sustainability (S4) (Figure 1). Our storylines resemble the IPCC scenarios regarding population growth, economic growth, technological development and governance. For the purpose of our analysis, we had to develop most of the detailed assumptions of the scenarios are consistent and tell reliable stories about what may happen in future. It is important to understand that our scenarios are not predictions of the future; they rather show alternative perspectives on how water footprints may develop towards 2050.



Regional self-sufficiency

Figure 1. The four scenarios distinguished in this study.

First, we constructed a baseline for 2050, which assumes a continuation of the current situation into the future. The four scenarios were constructed based on the baseline by using different alternatives for the drivers of change. The baseline constructed for 2050 assumes the per capita food consumption and non-food crop demand as in the year 2000. It also considers technology, production and trade as in the year 2000. The increase in population size is taken from the medium-fertility population projection of the United Nations (UN, 2011). Economic growth is projected as described in IPCC scenario B2. Climate change is not taken into account. Therefore, changes in food and non-food consumption and in the water footprint of agriculture and domestic

water supply are only subject to population growth. The industrial water footprint in the baseline depends on economic growth.

Scenario S1, *global market*, is inspired by IPCC's A1 storyline. The scenario is characterized by high economic growth and liberalized international trade. The global economy is driven by individual consumption and material well-being. Environmental policies around the world heavily rely on economic instruments and long-term sustainability is not in the policy agenda. Trade barriers are gradually removed. Meat and dairy products are important elements of the diet of people. A rapid development of new and efficient technologies is expected. Energy is mainly sourced from fossil fuels. Low fertility and mortality are expected.

Scenario S2, *regional markets*, follows IPCC's A2 storyline. It is also driven by economic growth, but the focus is more on regional and national boundaries. Regional self-sufficiency increases. Similar to S1, environmental issues are not important factors in decision-making, new and efficient technologies are rapidly developed and adopted, and meat and dairy are important components in the diets of people. Fossil fuels are dominant, but a slight increase in the use of biofuels is expected. Population growth is highest in this scenario.

Scenario S3, *global sustainability*, resembles IPCC's B1 storyline. The scenario is characterized by increased social and environmental values, which are integrated in global trade rules. Economic growth is slower than in S1 and S2 and social equity is taken into consideration. Resource efficient and clean technologies are developed. As the focus is on environmental issues, meat and dairy product consumption is decreased. Trade becomes more global and liberalized. Reduced agro-chemical use and cleaner industrial activity is expected. Population growth is the same as for S1.

Scenario S4, *local sustainability*, is built on IPCC's B2 storyline and dominated by strong national or regional values. Self-sufficiency, equity and environmental sustainability are at the top of the policy agenda. Slow long-term economic growth is expected. Personal consumption choices are determined by social and environmental values. As a result, meat consumption is significantly reduced. Pollution in the agricultural and industrial sectors is lowered. Biofuel use as an energy source is drastically expanded.

These scenarios are developed for 16 different regions of the world for the year 2050. We used the country classification and grouping as defined in Calzadilla (2011a). The regions covered in this study are: the USA; Canada; Japan and South Korea (JPK); Western Europe (WEU); Australia and New Zealand (ANZ); Eastern Europe (EEU); Former Soviet Union (FSU); Middle East (MDE); Central America (CAM); South America (SAM); South Asia (SAS); South-east Asia (SEA); China (CHI); North Africa (NAF); Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) and the rest of the world (RoW). The composition of the regions is given in Appendix I.

2.2 Drivers of change

We identified five main drivers of change: population growth, economic growth, consumption patterns, global production and trade pattern and technology development. Table 2 shows the drivers and associated assumptions used in this study.

Driver		Scenario S1: Global market	Scenario S2: Regional markets	Scenario S3: Global sustainability	Scenario S4: Regional sustainability
Population growth		Low-fertility	High-fertility	Low-fertility	Medium fertility
Economic growth*		A1	A2	B1	B2
Consumption	Diet	Western high meat	Western high meat	Less meat	Less meat
patterns	Bio-energy demand	Fossil-fuel domination	Biofuel expansion	Drastic biofuel expansion	Drastic biofuel expansion
Global production and trade pattern		Trade liberalization (A1B+ TL2)	Self-sufficiency (A2+SS1)	Trade liberalization (A1B+TL1)	Self-sufficiency (A2+SS2)
	Decrease in blue		Decrease in blue	Decrease in green and grey water footprints in agriculture	Decrease in green and grey water footprints in agriculture
Technology develo	pment	water tootprints in agriculture	agriculture	Decrease in blue and grey water footprints in industries and domestic water supply	Decrease in blue and grey water footprints in industries and domestic water supply

Table 2. Drivers and assumptions per scenario.

* The scenario codes refer to the scenarios as used by the IPCC (Nakicenovic et al., 2000).

Population growth

Changes in population size are a key factor determining the future demand for goods and services, particularly for food items (Schmidhuber and Tubiello, 2007; Godfray et al., 2010; Kearney, 2010; Lutz and KC, 2010). The IPCC scenarios (A1, A2, B1, and B2) used population projections from both the United Nations (UN) and the International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis (IIASA). The lowest population trajectory is assumed for the A1 and B1 scenario families and is based on the low population projection of IIASA. The population in the A2 scenario is based on the high population projection of IIASA. IPCC uses UN's medium-fertility scenario for B2. We used UN-population scenarios (UN, 2011) for all our scenarios: the UN high-fertility population scenario for S2, the UN medium-fertility population scenario for S4 and the UN low-fertility population scenario for S1 and S3. Population forecasts per region are given in Appendix II.

Economic growth

We assumed that the water footprint of industrial consumption is directly proportional to the Gross Domestic Product (GDP). We used GDP changes as described in IPCC scenarios A1, A2, B1, and B2 for S1, S2, S3 and S4, respectively. The changes in GDP per nation are taken from the database of the Center for International Earth Science Information Network of Columbia University (CIESIN, 2002).

Consumption patterns

We distinguished two alternative food consumption patterns based on Erb et al. (2009):

- 'Western high meat': economic growth and consumption patterns accelerate in the coming decades, leading to a spreading of western diet patterns. This scenario brings all regions to the industrialised diet pattern.
- 'Less meat': each regional diet will develop towards the diet of the country in the region that has the highest calorie intake in 2000, but only 30% of the protein comes from animal sources.

We used the 'western high meat' alternative for S1 and S2 and the 'less meat' for S3 and S4. Erb et al. (2009) provide food demand per region in terms of kilocalories per capita for 10 different food categories: cereals; roots and tubers; pulses; fruits and vegetables; sugar crops; oil crops; meat; pigs, poultry and eggs; milk, butter and other dairy products; and other crops. We converted kilocalorie intake per capita to kg/cap by using conversion factors taken from FAO for the year 2000 (FAO, 2012). We also took seed and waste ratios per food category into account while calculating the total food demand in 2050. Appendices III and IV show the per capita food demand per region per scenario.

Per capita consumption patterns for fibre crops and non-food crop products were kept constant as it was in 2000. It is assumed that the change in demand for these items is only driven by population size. Per capita consumption values are taken from FAOSTAT for the year 2000 (FAO, 2012).

We integrated three different biofuel consumption alternatives into our scenarios. We used biofuel consumption projections as described by Msangi et al. (2010). They used the International Model for Policy Analysis of Agricultural Commodities and Trade (IMPACT) to estimate biofuel demand for 2050 for three different alternatives:

- Baseline: Biofuel demand remains constant at 2010 levels for most of the countries. This scenario is a conservative plan for biofuel development. This is used in S1.
- Biofuel expansion: In this scenario, it is assumed that there will be an expansion in biofuel demand towards 2050. It is based on current national biofuel plans. This is applied in S2.
- Drastic biofuel expansion: Rapid growth of biofuel demand is foreseen for this scenario. The authors developed this scenario in order to show the consequences of going aggressively for biofuels. This option is used for the S3 and S4 scenarios.

Msangi et al. (2010) provide biofuel demand in 2050 in terms of crop demands for the USA, Brazil and the EU (Table 3). We translated their scenarios to the regions as defined in our study by using the biofuel demand shares of nations for the year 2000. The demand shares are taken from the US Energy Information Administration (EIA, 2012).

Сгор	Region	Baseline	Biofuel expansion	Drastic biofuel expansion
Cassava	World	660,000	10,640,000	21,281,000
Maize	EU	97,000	1,653,000	3,306,000
	USA	35,000,000	130,000,000	260,000,000
	RoW	2,021,000	30,137,000	60,274,000
Oil seeds	Brazil	16,000	197,000	394,000
	EU	1,563,000	18,561,000	37,122,000
	USA	354,000	3,723,000	7,447,000
	RoW	530,000	5,172,000	10,344,000
Sugar	Brazil	834,000	14,148,000	28,297,000
	USA	265,000	5,840,000	11,680,000
	RoW	163,000	2,785,000	5,571,000
Wheat	EU	1,242,000	15,034,000	30,067,000
	RoW	205,000	3,593,000	7,185,000

Table 3. Biofuel demand in 2050 for different scenarios (in tons.)

Source: Msangi et al. (2010).

Global production and trade pattern

The regional distribution of crop production is estimated based on Calzadilla et al. (2011a), who estimated agricultural production changes in world regions by taking climate change and trade liberalization into account (Appendix V). They used a global computable general equilibrium model called GTAP-W for their estimations. The detailed description of the GTAP-W and underpinning data can be found in Berrittella et al. (2007) and Calzadilla et al. (2010; 2011b). In their study, trade liberalization is implemented by considering two different options:

- Trade liberalization 1 (TL1): This scenario assumes a 25% tariff reduction for all agricultural sectors. In addition, they assumed zero export subsidies and a 50% reduction in domestic farm support.
- Trade liberalization 2 (TL2): It is a variation of the TL1 case with 50% tariff reduction for all agricultural sectors.

In addition, Calzadilla et al. (2011a) elaborated potential impacts of climate change on production and trade patterns considering IPCC A1B and A2 emission scenarios. In total, they constructed 8 scenarios for 2050 considering two climate scenarios (A1B and A2), two trade liberalization scenarios (TL1 and TL2) and their combinations (A1B+TL1, A1B+TL2, A2+TL1, A2+TL2). For the S1 and S3 scenarios, we considered production changes as estimated in A1B+TL2 and A1B+TL1 respectively. We used the A2 for the S2 and S4 scenarios but we also introduced self-sufficiency options to S2 and S4 as described below:

- Self-sufficiency (SS1): This alternative assumes 20% of reduction in import of agricultural products (in tons) by importing regions compared to the baseline in 2050. Therefore, exporting regions are reducing their exports by 20%. This is applied in S2.
- Self-sufficiency (SS2): In this alternative, we assumed 30% reduction in imports by importing nations relative to the baseline in 2050. This option is used for S4.

Technology development

The effect of technology development is considered in terms of changes in water productivity in agriculture, wastewater treatment levels and water use efficiencies in industry. For scenarios S3 and S4, we assumed that the green water footprints of crops get reduced due to yield improvements and for scenarios S1 and S2 we assumed that the blue water footprints of crops diminish as a result of improvements in irrigation technology. We assigned a percentage decrease to green and blue water footprints for each scenario based on the scope for improvements in productivity as given in De Fraiture et al. (2007), who give levels of potential improvement per region in a qualitative sense. For scenarios S1 and S2 we assume reductions in blue water footprints in line with the scope of improved productivity in irrigated agriculture per region as given by De Fraiture et al. (2007). For scenarios S3 and S4 we assume reductions in green water footprints in line with the scope for improved productivity in rainfed agriculture per region, again taking the assessment by De Fraiture et al. (2007) as a guideline. For scenarios S3 and S4 we took reductions in grey water footprints similar to the reductions in green water footprints. To quantify the qualitative indications of reductivity improvement potential, 30% to 'good' productivity improvement potential and 40% for 'high' productivity improvement potential.

To reflect improvements in wastewater treatment levels and blue water use efficiencies, we applied a 20% reduction in the blue and grey water footprints of industrial products and domestic water supply in S3 and S4.

2.3 Estimation of water footprints

This study follows the terminology of water footprint assessment as described in the *Water Footprint Assessment Manual* (Hoekstra et al., 2011). The water footprint is an indicator of water use that looks at both direct and indirect water use of a consumer or producer. Water use is measured in terms of water volumes consumed (evaporated or incorporated into the product) and polluted per unit of time. The water footprint of an individual or community is defined as the total volume of freshwater that is used to produce the goods and services consumed by the individual or community. The 'water footprint of national (regional) production' refers to the total freshwater volume consumed or polluted within the territory of the nation (region). This includes water use for making products consumed domestically but also water use for making export products. It is different from the 'water footprint of national (regional) consumption', which refers to the total amount of water that is used to produce the goods and services consumed by the inhabitants of the nation (region). This refers to both water use within the nation (region) and water use outside the territory of the nation (region), but is restricted to the water use behind the products consumed within the nation (region). The water footprint of national (regional) consumption thus includes an internal and external component. The internal water footprint of consumption is defined as the use of domestic water resources to produce goods and services consumed by the national (regional) population. It is the sum of the water footprint of the production minus the volume of virtual-water export to other nations (regions) insofar as related to the export of products produced with domestic water resources. The external water footprint of consumption is defined as the volume of water resources used in other nations (regions) to produce goods and services consumed by the population in the nation (region) considered. It is equal to the virtual-water import minus the volume of virtual-water export to other nations (regions) because of re-export of imported products.

2.3.1 Water footprint of agricultural consumption and production

Regional consumption of food items

The food consumption $c_f(c, r)$ in ton/year related to commodity group c in region r in the year 2050 is defined as:

$$c_f(c,r) = pop(r) \times kcal(c,r) \times f_{ton/kcal}$$
⁽¹⁾

where pop(r) is the population in region r in 2050 and kcal(c, r) the daily kilocalorie intake per capita related to commodity group c in region r in this year. The coefficient $f_{ton/kcal}$ is the conversion factor from kcal/cap/day to ton/cap/year, which is obtained from FAO (2012). Population and kcal values per region for the year 2050 are obtained from UN (2011) and Erb et al. (2009), respectively. Twenty commodity groups are distinguished as shown in Appendices III and IV.

Regional consumption of fibres and other non-food items

The fibre and other non-food consumption $c_{nf}(c, r)$, ton/year, related to commodity group c in region r in 2050 is defined as:

$$c_{nf}(c,r) = \sum_{n} (pop(n) \times f_c(c,n)|_{t=2000})$$
⁽²⁾

where $f_c(c,n)|_{t=2000}$ is the per capita demand for commodity group *c* in nation *n* that is located in region *r*, in 2000, which is obtained from FAO (2012).

Regional consumption of biofuel

Crop use for biofuels $c_b(c, r)$, in ton/year, related to commodity group c in region r in 2050 is defined as:

$$c_b(c,r) = \sum_n (C_b(c) \times f_b(n)|_{t=2000})$$
(3)

where $C_b(c)$ is the crop use for biofuels in 2050 regarding commodity group *c*, taken according to one of the scenarios as defined in Msangi et al. (2010), and $f_b(n)|_{t=2000}$ the energy crop share in 2000 of nation *n* that is located in region *r* is taken from EIA (2012).

Global consumption

Total consumption for each commodity group in the world, in ton/year, is calculated as:

$$C_f(c) = \sum_r c_f(c, r) \tag{4}$$

$$C_{nf}(c) = \sum_{r} c_{nf}(c, r) \tag{5}$$

$$C_b(c) = \sum_r c_b(c, r) \tag{6}$$

Global production

We assume that, per commodity group, total production meets total consumption:

 $P_f(c) = C_f(c) \tag{7}$

 $P_{nf}(c) = \mathcal{C}_{nf}(c) \tag{8}$

$$P_b(c) = C_b(c) \tag{9}$$

Production shares of the regions

The expected production p(c,r) (ton/year) related to commodity group c in region r is defined as the multiplication of the production share $f_p(c,r)$ of region r and the total production of commodity group c in the world.

$$p(c,r) = P(c) \times f_p(c,r)$$
⁽¹⁰⁾

Production shares of the regions per scenario are taken from Calzadilla et al. (2011a).

<u>Trade</u>

The surplus s(c,r) (ton/year) related to commodity group c in region r is defined as the difference between in production p and consumption c:

$$s(c,r) = p(c,r) - c(c,r)$$
 (11)

Net import i (ton/year) per commodity group and per region is equal to the absolute value of the surplus if s is negative. Similarly, net export e is equal to the surplus if s is positive:

$$i(c,r) = \begin{cases} |s|, \ s < 0\\ 0, \ s \ge 0 \end{cases}$$
(12)

$$e(c,r) = \begin{cases} 0, \ s \le 0\\ s, \ s > 0 \end{cases}$$
(13)

Trade, T (tons/year) of commodity group c, from exporting region r_e to importing region r_i is estimated as:

$$T\left(c, r_{e}, r_{i}\right) = i\left(c, r_{i}\right) \times f_{e}\left(c, r_{e}\right)$$

$$\tag{14}$$

where $i(c, r_i)$ refers to the amount of import of commodity group *c* by importing region r_i and f_e to the export fraction of exporting region r_e , which is calculated as the share of export of region r_e in the global export of commodity group *c*.

Unit water footprint per agricultural commodity group per region

The unit water footprint, WF(c,r) (m³/ton), of commodity group *c* produced in region *r* is calculated by multiplying the unit WF of the commodity group in 2000 with a factor, α , to account for productivity increase:

$$WF(c,r) = WF(c,r)|_{t=2000} \times \propto (r)$$
 (15)

The factor α is determined per scenario as described in Section 2.2. The values taken for α are presented in Appendix VI. The unit water footprints of commodities per region in 2000 are obtained from Mekonnen and Hoekstra (2010a; b).

Water footprint of agricultural production

The water footprint of production related to commodity group c in region r is calculated as:

$$WF_{p,a}(c,r) = p(c,r) \times WF(c,r)$$
⁽¹⁶⁾

Virtual water flows

The net virtual water flow VW (m³/year) from exporting region r_e to importing region r_i as a result of trade in commodity group c is calculated by multiplying the commodity trade $T(c, r_e, r_i)$ between the regions and the unit water footprint WF(c, r) of the commodity group in the exporting region:

$$VW(c, r_e, r_i) = T(c, r_e, r_i) \times WF(c, r_e)$$
⁽¹⁷⁾

Water footprint of consumption of agricultural commodities

The water footprint of consumption ($WF_{c,a}(c,r)$, $Mm^3/year$) related to the consumption of commodity group c in region r is calculated as the water footprint of production of that commodity, $WF_p(c,r)$, in region r plus the net virtual-water import to the region related to that commodity.

$$WF_{c,a}(c,r) = WF_p(c,r) + \sum_{r_e} VW(c,r_e,r_i)$$
⁽¹⁸⁾

2.3.2 Water footprint of industrial consumption and production

Water footprint of consumption of industrial commodities

The water footprint related to the consumption of industrial commodities ($WF_{c,i}(r)$, $Mm^3/year$) in region r in 2050 is calculated by multiplying the water footprint of industrial consumption in 2000 by the growth in GDP and a factor β representing productivity increase (see Section 2.2).

$$WF_{c,i}(r) = \sum_{n} (WF_{c,i}(n)|_{t=2000} \times \frac{GDP_{2050}(n)}{GDP_{2000}(n)} \times \beta)$$
(19)

The water footprint related to consumption of industrial commodities in nation n in 2000 is taken from Mekonnen and Hoekstra (2011). GDP changes are taken from CIESIN (2002).

Water footprint of industrial production

The water footprint of industrial production ($WF_{p,i}(r)$, $Mm^3/year$) in region r in 2050 is calculated by multiplying the global water footprint of industrial consumption in 2050 by the share of the water footprint of industrial production of region r in the global water footprint of industrial production in 2000.

$$WF_{p,i}(r) = \sum_{r} WF_{c,i}(r) \times \frac{WF_{p,i}(r)}{\sum_{r} WF_{p,i}(r)} \Big|_{t=2000}$$
(20)

The water footprint of industrial production per region r in 2000 is taken from Mekonnen and Hoekstra (2011).

2.3.3 Water footprint of domestic water supply

The water footprint of domestic water supply per region in 2050, $WF_{dom}(r)(\text{Mm}^3/\text{year})$, is calculated by multiplying the population in 2050 with the water footprint of domestic water supply per capita in 2000 and factor β representing productivity increase:

$$WF_{dom}(r) = \sum_{n} (pop(n) \times WF_{dom,cap}(n) \big|_{t=2000} \times \beta)$$
(21)

The data for the water footprint of domestic water supply in 2000 are taken from Mekonnen and Hoekstra (2011).

2.4 European case study

In the global study, Europe is described by two regions: Western and Eastern Europe. To enable us to make a more detailed analysis for Europe, we use country specific data on population change and per capita food consumption for Western and Eastern Europe. We down-scaled the results obtained for Western and Eastern Europe to the nations within Europe. To estimate production, trade, virtual water flows, and water footprint of production and consumption per country within Europe, we followed the same methodology as described in the Section 2.3. The regions in the equations are replaced by the nations of Europe. The production distribution among the European countries in 2050 is done by taking the production patterns in 2000 (FAO, 2012).

3. Global water footprint in 2050

3.1 Water footprint of production

The WF of production in the world in 2050 has increased by 130% in S1 relative to the year 2000 (Table 4). In S2, the WF of production shows an increase of 175%, in S3 30% and in S4 46%. The increase in the total WF of production is highest for industrial products in S1 (600%). This increase is less for the other scenarios as they have a lower increase in GDP than S1. The WF of agricultural production is higher in S1 and S2 (112 and 180% more than 2000 values) than in S3 and S4 (18 and 38% more than 2000), which is due to dietary differences between S1/S2 and S3/S4. Among the scenarios, S2 has the largest WF of production as it has the highest population and high meat consumption. The WF of production related to domestic water supply increases by 18% in S1, 55% in S2, -6% in S3 and 9% in S4.

In 2000, approximately 91% of the total WF of production is related to agricultural production, 5% to industrial production and 4% to domestic water supply. The WF of industrial production increases its share in the total for the S1, S2 and S4 scenarios.

In all scenarios, the WF of production is dominated by the green component. However, the share of the green component decreases from 76% in 2000 to 74% in 2050 in S1 (Figure 2). The share of the blue component decreases from 10% in 2000 to 7% in 2050 in S1. The grey WF increases its share from 14% in 2000 to 19% in S1. The shares of the green, blue and grey WF of production in S2 are 82, 7, and 11% respectively. The share of the green component falls down to 68 and 69% in S3 and S4, while an increase is observed in the share of blue WF.

Among the scenarios, S1 and S2 have a larger WF of production as the world consumes more animal-based products. Scenario S2 yields the largest WF of production due to a larger population size and a higher demand in biofuels than S1. When the world food consumption depends less on animal products (S3 and S4), the increase in the WF of production becomes less.

Among the regions, SAM and ANZ show the highest increase in the total WF of production in S1. The increase in ANZ is 217% for S1, 251% for S2, 54% for S3 and 33% for S4. The increase is quite significant for SAM as well (361, 422, 168, and 144% for S1, S2, S3 and S4, respectively). SSA increases its water footprint of production 181% in S1, 364% in S2, 81% in S3 and 184% in S4. The USA, CAM, Canada, SEA, EEU, FSU, MDE, NAF and SAS are the other regions, which have a larger WF of production in 2050 compared to 2000 in all scenarios.

The WF of JPK's production decreases for all scenarios. The change is -46% for S1, -21% for S2, -68% for S3 and -55% for S4. This relates to the fact that JPK increasingly externalizes its WF of consumption towards 2050. The WF of production in WEU increases in S1 and S2 by 12 and 42%, respectively, but decreases for S3 and S4, by 36 and 29% relative to 2000 values. The main reason for the decrease in S3 and S4 is due to dietary

preferences, shifting from high to low meat content. Despite the increase in the WF of production in China in S1 and S2 (by 137 and 129%), a decrease is observed in S3 (6%).

Pagion			S1		S2					S3		S4				
Region	А	D	Ι	Т	А	D	Ι	Т	А	D	Ι	Т	А	D	Ι	Т
USA	105	24	16	87	154	57	20	128	49	-1	-9	38	59	12	-13	46
Canada	139	26	57	118	193	58	44	161	84	1	37	70	80	13	18	66
WEU	19	-3	-45	12	51	22	-28	42	-34	-23	-57	-36	-28	-13	-46	-29
JPK	-52	-20	-16	-46	-24	1	-15	-21	-75	-36	-31	-68	-60	-28	-34	-55
ANZ	221	40	-75	217	255	77	-50	251	55	12	-77	54	34	26	-57	33
EEU	50	-24	833	150	85	0	274	107	-17	-39	393	36	-17	-30	355	31
FSU	46	-18	1,649	135	83	10	531	105	-12	-34	735	30	-11	-24	529	19
MDE	40	44	208	46	157	88	80	151	1	15	122	5	78	32	41	74
CAM	143	21	341	142	204	63	127	196	37	-3	198	39	44	13	142	45
SAM	372	24	474	361	441	66	158	422	172	-1	262	168	149	15	160	144
SAS	67	38	1,160	84	149	85	353	150	-10	11	1,495	16	25	28	653	36
SEA	127	32	953	151	191	76	257	188	32	6	458	45	37	22	400	49
CHI	89	-12	1,885	137	127	16	338	129	-22	-29	555	-6	-22	-19	967	6
NAF	32	43	533	44	81	90	236	85	2	14	651	17	27	32	112	29
SSA	179	122	863	181	367	183	243	364	78	78	649	81	184	101	335	184
RoW	114	-9	71	106	195	11	12	177	12	-27	-11	9	34	-20	110	36
World	112	18	601	130	180	55	158	175	18	-6	311	30	38	9	261	46

Table 4. Percentage change in the water footprint of production compared to 2000. 'A' refers to WF of agricultural production, 'D' refers to WF of domestic water supply, 'I' refers to WF of industrial production and 'T' refers to total WF.

The WF of industrial production shows a drastic increase relative to 2000 for CHI, FSU and SAS in S1. Industrial WFs in these regions increase by a factor of more than 10 times, up to 18 times for CHI. Other regions with high industrial WF increase in S1 are SSA, NAF, SEA, SAM and CAM. These regions have a larger WF of industrial production in S2 as well. WEU, ANZ and JPK have a smaller WF of industrial production in 2050 compared to 2000, in all scenarios.



Figure 2. Green, blue and grey WF of production as a percentage of total WF in 2000 and 2050 according to the four scenarios.

The effect of trade liberalization versus increased self-sufficiency on the WF of production can be seen by observing the differences between S1 and S2 and between S3 and S4. Importing regions like MDE and SSA have a larger WF of production in S2 (regional markets) compared to S1 (global market) and a larger WF in S4 (regional sustainability) compared to S3 (global sustainability).

We separately analysed the effect of trade liberalization and climate change on the WF of production in the world. For this purpose, we first run a scenario with a changed global production pattern under trade liberalization (TL1) as the only driver of change to the baseline in 2050. Next, we run a scenario with a changed global production pattern under climate change (A1B) as the only driver of change to the baseline in 2050. The results show that trade liberalization has a limited effect on the global WF of production (Figure 3). On regional basis, it increases the WF of production in Canada, CHI, JPK, ANZ, MDE, SAM and SEA and decreases the WF in the USA, WEU, EEU, FSU, CAM, NAF, SSA and SAS. However, in all cases the change is not more than 2%.



Figure 3. Percentage change of the WF of production by trade liberalization compared (TL1) to the baseline in 2050.



Figure 4. Percentage change of the WF of production by climate change (A1B) compared to the baseline in 2050.

On the contrary, the effect of climate change on the total WF of production is significant and results in a decrease of around 15% for the world (Figure 4). The effect of climate change is most visible in the USA, Canada, MDE, FSU, NAF and SEA, where a clear decrease is observed. Climate change affects the WF of production in the opposite direction in other regions, including CHI, ANZ, JPK, WEU, SSA and EEU.

3.2 Virtual water flows between regions

Net virtual water import per region for each scenario is given in Table 5. The regions WEU, JPK, SAS, MDE, NAF and SSA are net virtual water importers for all scenarios in 2050. The USA, Canada, ANZ, EEU, FSU, CAM, SAM, SEA and CHI are net virtual water exporters in 2050.

All net virtual water-exporting regions in 2000 stay net virtual water exporters in all 2050 scenarios. Net virtual water export from these regions increases in S1 and S2 compared to 2000, except for Canada and SEA. SAM, FSU and the USA substantially increase their net virtual water export in S1 and S2. SAM becomes the biggest virtual water exporter in the world in 2050 for all scenarios and increases its net virtual water export around 10 times in S1 and S2. The change is also large in S3 and S4, with an increase by a factor 6 and 5, respectively. Another region that will experience a significant increase in net virtual water export is the FSU. Compared to 2000, the net virtual water flow leaving this region becomes 9 times larger in S1, 6 times in S2 and S3, and 4 times in S4. The net virtual water export from the USA increases by a factor 3 in both S1 and S2 relative to 2000. The net virtual export from the USA decreases in S3 and S4 compared to 2000. Although Canada continues to be a net virtual water exporter in 2050, its virtual water export decreases below the levels of 2000 for S1, S3 and S4. Despite still being a net virtual water exporter in 2050, SEA experiences a decrease in the net virtual water export volumes compared to 2000 in all scenarios.

All net virtual water-importing regions in 2000 stay net virtual water importers in 2050 for all scenarios, except CAM and CHI, which become net virtual water exporters in 2050. The net virtual water import by WEU stays below the 2000 volume for S2 and S4. Although JPK has a slightly higher net virtual water import in S1 and S2 than 2000, it decreases its net virtual water import for the other scenarios. SSA is the region where the highest increase in virtual water import is observed in 2050. Its net virtual water import rises drastically in S1 and S2 compared to 2000. Other regions with a significant increase in net virtual water import are MDE and SAS. The net virtual water import is the highest in S1 for all importing regions except SAS and NAF. WEU shows a different pattern, where the net virtual water import is the highest in S3. The reason behind this is the significant increase in biofuel demand in WEU in S3.

The regions show similar patterns for the virtual water flows related to trade crop products. For the virtual water flows related to trade in animal products, this is slightly different. The USA, Canada, WEU, ANZ, EEU, FSU, CAM, SAM and CHI are net virtual water exporters and JPK, MDE, SAS, SEA, NAF and SSA are net virtual water importers regarding trade in animal products.

		2000			S1			S2			S3			S4	
	Α	Ι	Т	А	Ι	Т	А	Ι	Т	А	Ι	Т	А	Ι	Т
USA	-117	27	-91	-377	92	-284	-350	48	-303	-101	57	-44	-101	39	-62
Canada	-42	-1	-43	-43	4	-39	-48	1	-47	-37	2	-35	-31	2	-29
WEU	59	43	102	3	101	104	6	60	66	42	70	112	24	38	61
JPK	90	9	99	89	22	111	89	11	100	55	15	71	43	9	52
ANZ	-72	3	-70	-140	5	-134	-154	3	-151	-102	4	-97	-82	2	-80
EEU	-8	-2	-10	-59	46	-13	-63	3	-60	-46	11	-35	-36	15	-21
FSU	-9	-34	-43	-183	-198	-381	-200	-77	-277	-150	-109	-259	-119	-56	- 174
MDE	20	5	25	416	50	465	402	14	416	261	30	291	198	11	209
CAM	14	3	18	-127	41	-86	-117	11	-106	-83	23	-60	-59	12	-48
SAM	-174	1	-173	-1,695	34	-1,661	-1,736	6	-1,730	-1,007	15	-992	-801	10	- 792
SAS	232	-8	224	1,056	14	1,070	1,117	-12	1,105	625	-29	596	509	7	515
SEA	-191	-12	-203	-146	-33	-179	-149	-16	-165	-140	-25	-166	-102	-11	- 113
CHI	116	-38	78	-171	-244	-415	-152	-66	-218	-101	-103	-204	-63	-97	- 159
NAF	60	0	60	66	14	80	84	3	87	47	11	59	46	3	49
SSA	3	1	4	1,249	20	1,269	1,223	3	1,226	720	12	732	564	6	569
RoW	21	3	24	60	31	92	49	8	56	15	14	29	10	11	21

Table 5. Net virtual water import per region (Gm³/year). 'A' refers to the net virtual water import related to agricultural products, 'I' to the net virtual water import related to industrial products and 'T' to the total net virtual water import.

The net virtual water flows related to industrial products in 2050 have a completely different structure. The USA, Canada, WEU, JPK, ANZ, EEU, MDE, CAM, SAM, NAF and SSA are the virtual water importers and FSU, SEA and CHI are net virtual water exporters related to trade in industrial products in all scenarios. SAS is a net virtual water importer in S1 and S4 and a net virtual water exporter in S2 and S3 regarding trade in industrial products. Most of the virtual water export related to industrial products comes from considering industrial products. In all regions, both net virtual water imports and exports are the highest in the S1 scenario regarding trade in industrial products, as this scenario foresees the highest GDP increase and trade liberalization. Interregional virtual water trade related to industrial products decreases from S2 to S4. The decrease in S2 is due to increased self-sufficiency among the regions and the decrease in S3 and S4 is mainly due to improvements in water use efficiency and wastewater treatment in the industry sector.

Regarding interregional blue virtual water flows, the USA, ANZ, FSU, CAM, SAM and CHI are the net exporters and Canada, JPK, SAS and SSA are the net importers in all scenarios and in 2000. Despite being a net blue virtual importer in 2000, WEU becomes a net blue virtual water exporter in S2 and S4. NAF, a net blue virtual water importer in 2000, becomes a net blue virtual water exporter in S1 and S2. In all scenarios, the biggest net blue virtual water importers are SSA and SAS, whereas the biggest net blue virtual water exporters are SAM and CHI.

CHI and FSU are the biggest net virtual water exporting regions in terms of the grey component. Other net exporting regions are Canada, SEA, SAM and ANZ, for all scenarios. The USA, WEU, JPK, MDE, CAM, SAS,

NAF and SSA are the net grey virtual water importing regions in all scenarios. EEU is a net importer of grey virtual water in S1, S3 and S4 but a net exporter in S2.

3.3 Water footprint of consumption

The WF of consumption in the world increases by +130% relative to 2000 for the S1 scenario. It increases by +175% in S2, +30% in S3 and +46% in S4. The high increase in the WF of consumption for S1 and S2 can, for a significant part, be explained by increased meat consumption. When we compare trade liberalization (S1 and S3) to self-sufficiency scenarios (S3 and S4), it is observed that trade liberalization decreases the WF of consumption globally.

The WF of consumption increases significantly for the regions SSA and MDE in all scenarios. The biggest change is observed in SSA with an increase by +355% in S1, +531% in S2, +181% in S3 and +262% in S4. MDE is the region with the second highest increase: +207% for S1, +294% for S2, +106% for S3 and +146% for S4.

The USA, Canada, ANZ, CAM, SAM, EEU, SAS, SEA and NAF are the other regions with a larger WF of consumption in 2050 relative to 2000. WEU, JPK, FSU and CHI have a larger WF of consumption in S1/S2 and a smaller in S3/S4 relative to 2000. Population growth and dietary preferences are the two main drivers of change determining the future WF of consumption. In many regions of the world, S2 shows the largest WF of consumption as it has the largest population size with high-meat content diets. S4 shows larger WF values than S3 due to a larger population size in S4 compared to S3.

The largest component of the total WF of consumption is green (67-81% per scenario), followed by grey (10-20%) and blue (7-13%). Consumption of agricultural products has the largest share in the WF of consumption, namely 85-93% for all scenarios. The share of domestic water supply is 2-3% and of industrial products 4-13%.

The WF of consumption of agricultural products is 112%, 180%, 18% and 38% higher in 2050 than 2000 in S1, S2, S3 and S4, respectively. SSA and MDE show the highest increase in all scenarios. WEU, JPK, EEU, CHI and FSU demonstrate increases in WF of consumption in S1/S2 and decreases in S3/S4 compared to 2000. S2 is the scenario with the largest WF related to consumption of agricultural products in all regions and S3 shows the smallest values among all scenarios.

The main driver of the WF of domestic water supply is population size. The scenario with the highest population projection, S2, has therefore the largest WF related to domestic water supply. S3 has the lowest values as it has a relatively low population size and a reduced WF per household. The regions that show reduction in WF of domestic water supply in S1, have population sizes lower than 2000. The reductions in S3 are due a combination of lower estimates of population and reduced per capita domestic water use. Regarding the WF of consumption of industrial products, all regions show a significant increase compared to 2000, in all scenarios.

Decion	S1				S2			S3				S4				
Region	А	D	Ι	Т	А	D	I	Т	А	D	I	Т	А	D	Ι	Т
USA	29	24	112	41	83	57	69	80	29	-1	50	30	39	12	28	36
Canada	48	26	95	54	91	58	52	83	5	1	55	13	14	13	38	18
WEU	19	-3	112	28	52	22	65	52	-27	-23	52	-19	-24	-13	12	-20
JPK	11	-20	113	19	39	1	50	38	-36	-36	58	-26	-29	-28	15	-25
ANZ	172	40	107	171	201	77	62	199	20	12	73	20	5	26	13	5
EEU	12	-24	1024	143	45	0	285	75	-47	-39	438	17	-41	-30	419	20
FSU	6	-18	975	61	39	10	268	51	-44	-34	366	-20	-37	-24	340	-15
MDE	198	44	720	207	309	88	229	294	99	15	436	106	153	32	152	146
CAM	100	21	865	115	165	63	264	163	9	-3	490	20	24	13	292	30
SAM	117	24	722	126	181	66	204	177	21	-1	370	27	29	15	231	32
SAS	128	38	1206	143	214	85	313	212	27	11	1399	49	55	28	676	64
SEA	96	32	769	117	160	76	169	156	2	6	317	13	16	22	338	27
CHI	79	-12	1391	113	117	16	205	116	-29	-29	346	-18	-25	-19	771	-3
NAF	65	43	811	81	122	90	298	125	25	14	881	45	50	32	171	52
SSA	353	122	1415	355	538	183	334	531	179	78	969	181	263	101	486	262
RoW	212	-9	893	240	274	11	211	259	37	-27	366	52	51	-20	400	67
World	112	18	596	130	180	55	157	175	18	-6	308	30	38	8	259	46

Table 6. Percentage change of the WF of consumption relative to 2000. 'A' refers to the WF of agricultural products, 'D' refers to the WF domestic water supply, 'I' refers to the WF of industrial products and 'T' refers to the total WF.

Figure 5 shows the contribution of different consumption categories to the total WF of consumption for 2000 and for different scenarios. Consumption of cereals has the largest share (26%) in the total WF in 2000. Other products with a large share are meat (13%), oil crops (12%), poultry (10%), vegetables and fruits (8%) and dairy products (8%). Meat consumption becomes the major contributor to the WF of consumption in S1 and S2 (19-20%). Oil crops, vegetables, and fruits are the other consumption categories that have a large contribution to the total WF of consumption in S1 and S2. The share of cereals decreases to 19% in S2 and to 17% in S1. Cereal consumption has the largest share (30%) in S3 and S4, which are characterized by low meat content diets. Oil crops follow cereals with 16%. The share of meat consumption decreases in these scenarios to 13%. Consumption of industrial products becomes another significant contributor in S3 and S4 (7%).

Cereals are the largest contributor to the blue WF of consumption in all scenarios. Its share is 25% in S1 and S2, and 39% in S3 and S4. Cereals are followed by vegetables and fruits in S1 and S2 (17%) and by oil crops for S3 and S4 (14%). Other product groups with a large share in the blue WF of consumption are meat, poultry, dairy products and sugar crops. The grey WF of consumption is dominated by industrial products and domestic water supply in all scenarios. The share of industrial products in the grey WF of consumption increases to 36% in S1 and S2 and 43% in S3 and S4, while it is 28% in 2000. The WF related to domestic water supply is the second largest contributor to the grey WF of consumption, with 18% for all scenarios.



Figure 5. The contribution of different consumption categories to the total WF of consumption in the world.

The share of the external WF of consumption in the total is given in Figure 6. Regions with large external WFs apparently depend upon freshwater resources in other regions. The regions with a large share of external footprint in 2000, like JPK and MDE, increase their dependency on external water resources in 2050 significantly. For example, the share of the external WF in JPK will go up to 55% in S1 and to 56% in S3, in which trade is relatively liberalized compared to 2000. Our scenarios show that WEU, JPK, MDE, SAS, SEA and SSA increase their share of external WF while the other regions decrease their dependencies. The regions with increased production, like the USA, Canada and ANZ, decrease their external WF of consumption. In the scenarios with increased self-sufficiency, S2 and S4, the share of the external WF of consumption in the total WF of consumption is lower than other two scenarios, S1 and S3, which are characterized by trade liberalization.



Figure 6. The share of the external water footprint of consumption in the total WF of consumption (%).



Figure 7. Percentage change of the WF of consumption per capita relative to 2000.

Figure 7 shows the change in the WF of consumption per capita per region for different scenarios relative to 2000 volumes. The world average WF of consumption per capita increases by +73% in S1, +58% in S2, -2% in S3 and 10% in S4 compared to 2000 volumes. All the regions increase their WF of consumption per capita in S1 and S2 compared to 2000. Canada, WEU, JPK, FSU, CAM, SEA, ANZ, CHI decrease their WF of consumption per capita in S3 compared to 2000 The other regions have a larger WF of consumption per capita in S3 than 2000. Most of the regions have smaller WFs of consumption per capita in S4 than 2000 except EEU, MDE and SSA. The regions with relatively low meat consumption in 2000 experience the biggest change in S1 and S2, which assume western meat diet patterns in 2050. SSA is a good example for this, where per capita WF of consumption increases by +92% in S2. The change in the regions with high meat diet in 2000 already (the USA, Canada and WEU) is lower than in other regions in S1 and S2. A decrease is observed in S3 and S4 in these regions due to reduction in consumption of animal products except USA in S3. The reason for the increase in per capita WF of consumption in the USA in S3 is increased biofuel consumption. In the year 2000, the USA has the largest WF per capita in the world. Other regions with a large per capita WF of consumption are Canada, ANZ, FSU and WEU. In 2050, for the S1 and S2 scenarios, EEU has the largest WF per capita and is followed by the USA, FSU and Canada. WEU goes down in the ranking and has a smaller WF of consumption per capita than the average of the world in 2050. The regions with larger WF of consumption per capita than the world average in 2000 also have higher values in S3 and S4, except WEU. The regions with relatively small WFs will continue to have lower values per capita in all scenarios (SEA, CHI, and SAS). Among the scenarios, S1 demonstrates the largest WF of consumption per capita and S4 shows the smallest.

4. The water footprint of Europe in 2050

In this section, we examine the WF scenarios for the two European regions (WEU and EEU) in more detail and zoom in to the country level. We estimate the WF of production and consumption per nation and per scenario inside Europe. In addition, we address the virtual water flows between Europe and the other regions of the world and the international virtual water flows within Europe.

4.1 Water footprint of production

The total WF of production in WEU increases by +12% in S1 and +42% in S2 relative to 2000 values. It decreases 36% in S3 and 29% in S4. The green WF of production becomes 17% and 48% larger in S1 and S2 and 38% and 32% smaller in S3 and S4 compared to 2000. The blue component changes in a similar way: increases by 9 and 35% in S1 and S2 and decreases by 11% in S3 and 1% in S4 (Figure 8). The grey component decreases in S1, S3 and S4 by 6, 40, 30% respectively, and increases by 22% in S2.

The WF of agricultural production in WEU increases by 19% in S1 and 51% in S2 and falls by 34 and 28% in S3 and S4 compared to 2000. The industrial WF of production in WEU decreases in all scenarios. The WF of domestic water supply reduces in S1, S3 and S4 but increases in S2 compared to 2000.

EEU increases its WF of production by +150% and +107% in S1 and S2 compared to 2000, respectively. The increase is lower in S3 and S4 than in the other scenarios, but volumes are 36% and 31% higher than in 2000, respectively. The grey WF of production in EEU shows the biggest growth: 448% in S1, 174% in S2, 197% in S3 and 179% in S4. The blue WF of production increases significantly as well: 231% in S1, 94% in S2, 93% in S3 and 81% in S4. Increases can also be seen in the green WF of production, which is 51% and 86% larger than 2000 in S1 and S2, respectively. In S3 and S4, the green WF of production decreases (18-19% lower than 2000).

The WF of industrial production in EEU in S1 becomes 8 times higher than in 2000. The less drastic but still large increase is also detected in the other scenarios. The WF related to agricultural production becomes larger in S1 and S2, by 50% and 85%, respectively. It stays below the 2000 volumes in S3 and S4. The WF of domestic water supply remains on the value of 2000 in S2 and decreases by around 24-39% for S1, S3 and S4.

Among the agricultural products, the WF related to meat production has the largest share (28%) in the total for S1 and S2 in WEU. The share of meat production decreases to 19-22% in S3 and S4. Oil crops and cereals increase their share in the total WF of production in S3 and S4 partly due to the high demand for biofuel by WEU. The WF of meat production shows the biggest increase in S1 and S2 but it decreases 20% in S3 and S4 compared to 2000. The WF of vegetable and fruit production increases largely in S1 and S2 and decreases in S1/S2 and decreases in S3/S4. The total WF of oil crop and sugar crop production increases in S2 and S4 and decreases in S1 and S3, compared to 2000.



Figure 8. Percentage change in the WF of total production in WEU and EEU relative to 2000.

The WF of agricultural production increases notably in EEU in S1 and S2 for all product groups. The WFs related to the production of meat, dairy products, vegetables and fruits multiply more than two times in S1 and S2. However, the total WF of production for these product groups reduces by 30% in S3 and S4. The total WF of sugar crop and oil crop production increases in S1, S2 and S4 compared to 2000. The increase in the overall WF of agricultural production is the highest in S2 because of the large population size and high meat content diet in this scenario.

On national level, Eastern European countries like Poland, Hungary, Bulgaria and Romania become important producers and significantly increase their WF of consumption in S1 and S2 compared to 2000 (Figure 9). The countries with the largest WF of production in 2000, like France and Spain, continue to have the largest WF of production in 2050. A shift from Southern Europe to Northern Europe is observed in the WF of cereal production. Norway, Luxembourg, Iceland, Cyprus and Malta have the highest increase in the WF of production in S1 and S2 compared to 2000.

All Eastern European countries have a larger WF of production in S3 and S4 relative to 2000, although the increase (around 30%) is smaller than the increases in the WF of production observed in S1 and S2. All of the WEU countries decrease their WF of production in S3 compared to 2000, except Cyprus, Malta, Iceland and Norway. A reduction in WF of production is seen in the Netherlands, Belgium, Sweden, Germany, the UK, Ireland, Austria, Switzerland and Denmark in S4 compared to 2000. Spain and Italy, two counties with a large WF of production in 2000 in Europe, decrease their WF of production relative to 2000 only in S3 among all scenarios. Low-meat content diets and a shift of production to Central and Eastern Europe are the main reasons for this. Among the WEU countries, the Netherlands and Denmark have the highest reduction in the total WF of production compared to 2000, in S3 and S4. France reduces its WF of production in S3 but increases in S4 compared to 2000. Germany has a smaller WF of production in S3 and S4 compared to 2000.

The small island countries in Europe, Cyprus and Malta, increase their blue WF of production in S1 and S2 significantly (two and six times larger than in 2000). These countries already experience high blue water scarcity, so scenarios S1 and S2 will be very problematic for these countries. The blue WF of production in Malta increases significantly in S3 and S4 as well. Spain, another country with large water scarcity, decreases its blue WF of production by 3% in S1, 27% in S3 and 5% in S4, but increases it by 32% in S2. Italy, Portugal, Denmark, France, Ireland, the Netherlands and the UK have larger blue WFs of production in S1 and S2 than in 2000 and smaller blue WFs of production in S3 and S4 than in 2000. Austria, Finland, Norway, Iceland, Sweden, Belgium, Switzerland and Luxembourg increase their blue WF of production in all scenarios (Figure 10).

Most of the EEU countries double their blue WF of production in S1 and S2. They also have a larger blue WF of production in S3 and S4, except Croatia and Bosnia and Herzegovina. Serbia, the Czech Republic, Slovenia and Macedonia have the highest increase in blue WF of production in EEU.



Figure 9. Percentage change of the WF of total production relative to 2000.



Figure 10. Percentage change of the blue WF of production relative to 2000.

4.2 Virtual water flows between countries

WEU is a net virtual water importer in 2000 (Figure 11). It will remain a net virtual water importer; however, it decreases its net virtual water import in S2 and S4 compared to 2000. It increases its net virtual water import by +2% in S1 and +10% in S3. The reduction in net virtual water import by WEU is -35% in S2 and -40% in S4. The net virtual water imports to WEU were mainly from SEA, SAM, FSU, CHI and SSA in 2000. The virtual water import from SAM increases by around +200% in S1, S2 and S3 and +120% in S4, which makes SAM the biggest virtual water exporter to WEU in 2050. Although SEA has a large net virtual water export to WEU in 2050, its net virtual water export to WEU decreases by -35% for S1, S2 and S3 and -55% for S4. The net virtual water imports from Canada, EEU and ANZ decrease as well, more than -50% in all scenarios. The net virtual water import from the USA increases more than 10 times in 2050 for all scenarios but remain relatively small compared to the net virtual water exports from other regions. The virtual water import volume from FSU increases by 210% in S1, 100% in S2 and S3 but decreases by 4% in S4. WEU increases its net virtual water import from China by +410% in S1 and more than +100% in S2, S3 and S4. Being net virtual water exporters to WEU in 2000, SSA and MDE become net virtual water importers from WEU in 2050 for all scenarios. WEU is a net virtual water exporter to SAS, MDE, NAF, SSA and JPK in 2050. The largest net virtual water export is to SSA in all scenarios, followed by SAS and MDE. The net virtual water exports by WEU to SSA increases significantly in 2050 due to increased trade in animal products.

EEU, a net virtual water exporter in 2000, remains a net virtual water exporter in 2050. It considerably increases its net virtual water export, by +100% S4 up to +500% in S2 compared to 2000 (Figure 12). Its virtual water exports are higher than its imports from all the regions except the USA, Canada, CHI, SAM, FSU, CAM and

ANZ in 2050. The largest net virtual water flow from EEU is to SSA, MDE and SAS in 2050. Being a net virtual water exporter to CHI and FSU in 2000, EEU becomes a net virtual water importer from these regions in 2050. Among the scenarios, net virtual water import by EEU is the highest in S1 and lowest in S3.



Figure 11. Net virtual water import by WEU specified by region (Gm³/year).



Figure 12. Net virtual water import by EEU specified by region (Gm³/year).

Figure 13 shows the net virtual water flows from/to WEU and EEU by their green, blue and grey components. WEU is a net blue virtual water importer in 2000. In 2050, WEU becomes a net blue virtual water exporter in S2 and S4. By 2050, most of the net blue virtual water flows from WEU are to SSA, SAS and MDE and net blue

virtual water imports to WEU are from SAM, the USA and ANZ. From the green water perspective, WEU is a net virtual water importer in all scenarios. As for grey component, WEU continues to be a net importer in 2050 and increases its net virtual water import by +143% in S1, +29% in S2, +74% in S3. EEU is a net virtual water exporter in terms of green and blue components in 2050. It is a net grey virtual water importer in S1, S3 and S4 and exporter in S2. The green component has the biggest share in net virtual water exports from EEU.



Figure 13. Net virtual water import by WEU and EEU specified by green, blue and grey components (Gm³/year).



Figure 14. Net virtual water import by WEU and EEU specified by commodity group (Gm³year).

The net virtual water import to WEU is mainly related to crop products and industrial products. The region is a net virtual water exporter considering animal products in 2050 (Figure 14). The net virtual water export related to animal products increases very substantially in EEU as well. Although EEU is a net virtual water exporter in 2000 regarding all product groups, it becomes a net virtual water importer related to industrial products in 2050.

The virtual water export from EEU to WEU is larger than imports, therefore a net virtual water flow from EEU to WEU is observed in 2000. This continues towards 2050 but the net virtual water import by WEU from EEU is reduced largely in S1, by -90%.



Figure 15. Net virtual water import per European country (Gm³year).

Figure 15 shows net virtual water imports per nation in Europe for 2000 and four scenarios. All WEU countries are net virtual water importers in 2000. Countries like France, Spain, Ireland, Denmark, Greece and the Netherlands become net virtual water exporters for scenarios S1 and S2. In particular, the change in France is quite big. The UK, Italy, Portugal, Sweden, Norway, Finland, Germany, Austria, Belgium, Switzerland, Malta, Cyprus and Iceland remain net virtual water importers in S1 and S2. The net virtual water flow changes direction

for some countries in S3. Spain and the Netherlands are net importers in S3. France, Denmark, Greece, and Ireland are net virtual water exporters in S3 and S4.

Romania, Bulgaria, Serbia and Montenegro are net virtual water exporters in 2000 and stay so in 2050. Poland, the Czech Republic and Hungary are net virtual water importers in 2000 and become net virtual water exporters in 2050. Slovakia, Macedonia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia and Albania are net virtual water importers in 2000 and 2050. Slovenia is a net virtual water exporter in S1 and S2 and a net virtual water importer in S3 and S4.

4.3 Water footprint of consumption

The total WF of consumption in WEU increases by 28% and 52% in S1 and S2 compared to 2000. The WF of consumption in WEU decreases by -19% in S3 and -20% in S4. EEU increases its WF of consumption in all scenarios compared to 2000, by +143% in S1, +75% in S2, +17% in S3 and +20% in S4. The WF of consumption per capita in WEU increases by +30% in S1 and +22% in S2 and decreases by -18% in S3 and - 28% in S4. EEU has a larger WF of consumption per capita in 2050 than in 2000, with an increase of 186% in S1, 57% in S2, 38% in S3 and 23% in S4. Approximately 70% of the total WF of consumption in WEU is green, in both 2000 and 2050. It is followed by the grey and blue components with shares of 20% and 10%, respectively. The share of green WF of consumption in EEU increases from 73% in 2000 to 34% in S1, S3 and S4. The share of grey WF of consumption in the total WF of consumption in EEU in S2 are the same as the shares in 2000.



Figure 16. The composition of the total WF of European consumption by commodity.

The WF of consumption per commodity group in Europe is given in Figure 16. Meat and cereals are the product groups with the biggest share in the WF of consumption in 2000. The share of meat consumption decreases in S1 and S2. It falls down considerably in S3 and S4 scenarios. The WF related to the consumption of industrial

products doubles its share in 2050 compared to 2000. Other commodities with a large share in the total WF of consumption in 2050 are cereals and oil crops. Especially the share of oil crops significantly increases in S3 and S4, due to drastic biofuel expansion.



Figure 17. The composition of the blue WF of European consumption by commodity.

The blue WF of consumption in Europe is mainly due to industrial products in 2050 (Figure 17). Vegetables and fruits are the second biggest contributor to the total blue WF of consumption in 2050 (14-16%). The share of oil crops in total blue WF of consumption increases with 9% in S1, 12% in S2, 14% in S3 and 20% S4. The share of the blue WF of meat consumption in the total blue WF of consumption is 12% in S1 and S2, 8% in S3 and 7% in S4. Other product groups with a large share in the total blue WF of consumption are dairy products, domestic water supply and cereals, in all scenarios.

The grey WF of consumption is mainly from industrial products, with a share of 66% in S1 and S2 and 69% in S3 and S4. Domestic water supply is another big contributor to the total grey WF of consumption, 7% of the total grey WF of consumption in all scenarios. Other product groups with a large share in the total grey WF of consumption are dairy products (6-7%), cereals (5-6%), meat (4-7%) and vegetables and fruits (2-3%). The composition of the grey WF of consumption does not differ much from scenario to scenario (Figure 18).



Figure 18. The composition of the grey WF of European consumption by commodity.



Figure 19. Percentage change of the WF of consumption per capita relative to 2000.

The change in WF of consumption per capita relative to 2000 for the nations of Europe is shown in Figure 19. All WEU countries have a larger WF of consumption per capita in S1 and S2 than 2000, except Denmark, Ireland, Luxembourg and the Netherlands. Belgium, Sweden, Cyprus, Iceland and Malta have a larger WF of consumption per capita in 2050 than in 2000. Austria, France, Greece, Italy, Norway, Portugal, Spain, Switzerland and the UK decrease their WF of consumption in S3 and S4 compared to 2000. Italy, the Netherlands, Spain, Switzerland, Luxembourg and the UK reduce their WF of consumption per capita values by more than -20% in S4. Within WEU, Cyprus, Malta and Iceland significantly increase their WF of consumption

per capita in S1 and S2. Spain has the largest WF of consumption per capita in 2000. In 2050, Malta has the largest WF of consumption per capita.

In 2050, EEU countries have a larger WF of consumption per capita than in 2000. Bulgaria, Hungary, Croatia, Macedonia and Bosnia and Herzegovina increase their WF of consumption per capita by more than +100% in S1 and S2. Montenegro is the only country in EEU with a reduction in the WF of consumption per capita in S2.

The share of the external WF of consumption in the total WF of consumption increases in WEU in 2050. However, the countries with a relatively large external WF in 2000, like the Netherlands (94% of the total WF), Malta (90%) and Belgium (90%), significantly reduce this ratio, to below 50% in all scenarios. The UK, Switzerland and Luxembourg have an external WF of more than 60% of the total WF of consumption in all scenarios. Spain significantly reduces its share of external WF of consumption in 2050. All of the EEU counties reduce the share of external WF of consumption in S2,S3 and S4.

5. Discussion and conclusion

This study is the first global water footprint scenario study. It explores how the water footprint of humanity will change towards 2050 under four alternative scenarios, which differ from each other in terms of specific trajectories for the main drivers of change. Although we included the major drivers of change in our analysis, some of them were kept outside the scope of this study. First, we excluded the impact of resource availability. The constraints related to water and land availability are only addressed implicitly in the production and trade scenarios. A future step would be to integrate such limitations explicitly. Climate change effects are partially addressed in our study. We implicitly included the impact of climate change on production and trade patterns, but we excluded CO_2 fertilization effects in yields and climate change effects on crop water use. Another limitation is that we assumed a homogeneous and single industrial sector in estimating the water footprint of industrial production and consumption.

Our analysis shows that water footprints can radically change from one scenario to another and are very sensitive to the drivers of change:

- Population growth: The size of the population is the major driver of change of the WF of production and consumption. The WF of production and consumption is largest in the scenario in which the population projection is the highest (S2).
- Economic growth: The effect of economic growth is observed in terms of income levels and GDP changes. Increased income levels result in a shift toward high consumption of water-intensive commodities. GDP growth significantly increases industrial water consumption and pollution. S1 has the largest WF of industrial production and consumption among all scenarios because it foresees the highest GDP.
- Consumer preferences: The diet of people strongly influences the WFs of consumption and production. Diets with increased meat and dairy products result in very large WFs in 2050 (S1 and S2). In S3 and S4, the scenarios with low meat content, the total WF of consumption and production in the world drastically decrease. This shows us that a reduction in humanity's WF is possible in 2050 despite population increase.
- Biofuel use: Existing plans related to biofuel use in the future will increase the pressure on water resources. The study shows that a high demand for biofuel increases the WF of production and consumption in the world and especially in Western Europe, the USA and Brazil.
- Importance of international trade: A reduction in WFs is possible in 2050 by liberalization of trade (S1 versus S2 and S3 versus S4). Trade liberalization, on the other hand, will imply more dependency of importing nations on the freshwater resources in the exporting nations and probably energy use will increase because of long-distance transport.
- Climate change: The global agricultural production and trade structure will be affected by climate change. The production volumes will decrease in some parts of the world and will increase in others. The production changes across the world will affect the WF of production. In overall, our results show that the total WF of production of humanity will decrease because of climate change effects on the global

agricultural production pattern. However, it does not result in a similar change in all parts of the world. It will increase the WF of production in Europe, Australia and East Asia and decrease the WF of production in the USA, Middle East and Russia. Evidently, climate change will also affect water availability and scarcity around the world differently and this should be combined with this information carefully.

• Technology: Technologic development directly affects water productivity, water use efficiency and wastewater treatment levels. Increased water productivity as a result of technological development result in reduction of the WF of consumption and production.

From the European point of view, this study shows that the most critical driver of change that affects the future WF of production and consumption for Europe is consumption pattern. The WF of production and consumption in WEU increase in the 'high-meat' scenarios (S1 and S2) and decrease in the 'low-meat' scenarios (S2 and S3). In addition, extra demand created by biofuel needs put additional pressure on European water resources (S3 and S4). The European countries with a large external WF of consumption ratio in 2000 decrease their dependencies on foreign water resources (e.g. the Netherlands, Belgium and Luxembourg).

The study shows how different drivers will change the level of water consumption and pollution globally in 2050. These estimates can form a basis for a further assessment of how humanity can mitigate future freshwater scarcity. We showed that reducing humanity's water footprint to sustainable levels is possible even with increasing populations, provided that consumption patterns change. This study can help to guide corrective policies at both national and international levels, and to set priorities for the years ahead in order to achieve sustainable and equitable use of the world's fresh water resources.

References

- Alcamo, J., Döll, P., Henrichs, T., Kaspar, F., Lehner, B., Rösch, T., and Siebert, S. (2003a) Global estimates of water withdrawals and availability under current and future "business-as-usual" conditions, Hydrological Sciences–Journal–des Sciences Hydrologiques, 48(3): 339-348.
- Alcamo, J., Döll, P., Henrichs, T., Kaspar, F., Lehner, B., Rosch, T., and Siebert, S. (2003b) Development and testing of the WaterGAP 2 global model of water use and availability, Hydrological Sciences Journal, 48(3): 317-337.
- Alcamo, J., Florke, M., and Marker, M. (2007) Future long-term changes in global water resources driven by socio-economic and climatic changes, Hydrological Sciences Journal, 52(2): 247-275.
- Alcamo, J., Henrichs, T., and Rosch, T. (2000) World water in 2025: Global modelingand scenario analysis for the World Commission on Water for the 21st Century, World Water Series Report No.2, University of Kassel, Germany.
- Alcamo, J., Kreileman, G. J. J., Bollen, J. C., van den Born, G. J., Gerlagh, R., Krol, M. S., Toet, A. M. C., and de Vries, H. J. M. (1996) Baseline scenarios of global environmental change, Global Environmental Change, 6(4): 261-303.
- Arnell, N. W. (1996) Global warming, river flows and water resources, John Wiley & Sons, Chichester, UK.
- Arnell, N. W. (2004) Climate change and global water resources: SRES emissions and socio-economic scenarios, Global Environmental Change, 14(1): 31-52.
- Berrittella, M., Hoekstra, A. Y., Rehdanz, K., Roson, R., and Tol, R. S. J. (2007) The economic impact of restricted water supply: A computable general equilibrium analysis, Water Research, 41(8): 1799-1813.
- Bruinsma, J. (ed.) (2003) World agriculture: towards 2015/2030: An FAO perspective, Earthscan, London, UK.
- Bruinsma, J. (2009) The resource outlook to 2050: By how much do land, water and crop yields need to increase by 2050, Expert Meeting on How to Feed the World by 2050, 24–26 June 2009, FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Calzadilla, A., Rehdanz, K., and Tol, R. S. J. (2010) The economic impact of more sustainable water use in agriculture: A computable general equilibrium analysis, Journal of Hydrology, 384(3–4): 292-305.
- Calzadilla, A., Rehdanz, K., and Tol, R. S. J. (2011a) Trade liberalization and climate change: A computable general equilibrium analysis of the impacts on global agriculture, Water, 3(2): 526-550.
- Calzadilla, A., Rehdanz, K., and Tol, R. S. J. (2011b) Water scarcity and the impact of improved irrigation management: a computable general equilibrium analysis, Agricultural Economics, 42(3): 305-323.
- CIESIN (2002) Country-level GDP and downscaled projections based on the A1, A2, B1, and B2 marker scenarios, 1990-2100, Center for International Earth Science Information Network (CIESIN), Columbia University, New York, USA.
- Cosgrove, C. E., and Cosgrove, W. J. (2012) The dynamics of global water futures driving forces 2011–2050, Global Water Futures 2050, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, Paris, France.
- De Fraiture, C., and Wichelns, D. (2010) Satisfying future water demands for agriculture, Agricultural Water Management, 97(4): 502-511.
- De Fraiture, C., Wichelns, D., Rockström, J., Kemp-Benedict, E., Eriyagama, N., Gordon, L. J., Hanjra, M. A., Hoogeveen, J., Huber-Lee, A., and ., L. K. (2007) Looking ahead to 2050: Scenarios of alternative

investment approaches, in Water for Food, Water for Life: A Comprehensive Assessment of Water Management in Agriculture, pp. 91-145, Earthscan, London, UK.

- EIA (2012) International Energy Statistics, Biofuel consumption, U.S Energy Information Administration, Washington, D.C, USA.
- Erb, K.-H., Haberl, H., Krausmann, F., Lauk, C., Plutzar, C., Steinberger, J. K., Müller, C., Bondeau, A., Waha, K., and Pollack, G. (2009) Eating the planet: Feeding and fuelling the world sustainably, fairly and humanely– a scoping study, Social Ecology Working Paper No. 116., Institute of Social Ecology and PIK Potsdam, Vienna, Austria.
- Falkenmark, M. and G. Lindh (1976) Water for a starving world Westview Press, Boulder, Colorado, USA.
- Falkenmark, M., Rockström, J., and Karlberg, L. (2009) Present and future water requirements for feeding humanity, Food Security, 1(1): 59-69.
- FAO (2012) FAOSTAT commodity balance sheets, edited, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy.
- Fung, F., Lopez, A., and New, M. (2011), Water availability in +2°C and +4°C worlds, Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences, 369(1934): 99-116.
- Gallopín, G. C. (2012) Five stylized scenarios, Global Water Futures 2050, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, Paris, France.
- Godfray, H. C. J., Crute, I. R., Haddad, L., Lawrence, D., Muir, J. F., Nisbett, N., Pretty, J., Robinson, S., Toulmin, C., and Whiteley, R. (2010) The future of the global food system, Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 365(1554): 2769-2777.
- Hoekstra, A. Y., Chapagain, A. K., Aldaya, M. M., and Mekonnen, M. M. (2011) The water footprint assessment manual Setting the global standard, Earthscan, London, UK
- Kalinin, G. P., and Bykov, V. D. (1969) Worlds water resources, present and future, Impact of Science on Society, 19(2): 135-150.
- Kearney, J. (2010) Food consumption trends and drivers, Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 365(1554): 2793-2807.
- Korzun, V.I., A.A. Sokolov, M.I. Budyko, K.P. Voskresensky, G.P. Kalinin, A.A. Konoplyantsev, E.S. Korotkevich and M.I. Lvovich (eds.) (1978) World water balance and water resources of the earth, Studies and Reports in Hydrology 25, UNESCO, Paris, France.
- Lutz, W., and KC, S. (2010) Dimensions of global population projections: what do we know about future population trends and structures?, Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 365(1554): 2779-2791.
- L'vovich, M.I. (1979) World water resources and their future, LithoCrafters, Chelsea, Michigan, USA.
- Madsen, H. C., Heady, E. O., Nicol, K. J., and Hargrove, S. H. (1973) Future allocation of land and water implications for agricultural and water policies, J. Soil Water Conservation, 28(2): 52-60.
- McKinsey (2009) Charting our water future: Economic frameworks to inform decision-making, Munich: 2030 Water Resource Group, McKinsey Company.
- Mekonnen, M. M., and Hoekstra, A. Y. (2010a) The green, blue and grey water footprint of crops and derived crop products, Value of Water Research Report Series No.47, UNESCO-IHE, Delft, the Netherlands.

- Mekonnen, M. M., and Hoekstra, A. Y. (2010b) The green, blue and grey water footprint of farm animals and animal products, Value of Water Research Report Series No.48, UNESCO-IHE, Delft, the Netherlands.
- Mekonnen, M. M., and Hoekstra, A. Y. (2011) National water footprint accounts: the green, blue and grey water footprint of production and consumption, Value of Water Research Report Series No.50, UNESCO-IHE, Delft, the Netherlands.
- Milly, P. C. D., Dunne, K. A., and Vecchia, A. V. (2005) Global pattern of trends in streamflow and water availability in a changing climate, Nature, 438(7066): 347-350.
- Msangi, S., Ewing, M., Rosegrant, M. W., and Zhu, T. (2010) Biofuels, food security, and the environment: A 2020/2050 Perspective Global Change: Impacts on Water and food Security, edited by C. Ringler, A. K. Biswas and S. Cline, pp. 65-94, Springer, Berlin, Germany.
- Nakicenovic, N., Alcamo, J., Davis, G., Vries, B. d., Fenhann, J., Gaffin, S., Gregory, K., Grübler, A., Jung, T.
 Y., Kram, T., Rovere, E. L. L., Michaelis, L., Mori, S., Morita, T., Pepper, W., Pitcher, H., Price, L.,
 Riahi, K., Roehrl, A., Rogner, H.-H., Sankovski, A., Schlesinger, M., Shukla, P., Smith, S., Swart, R.,
 Rooijen, S. v., Victor, N., and Dadi, Z. (2000) Special report on emissions scenarios: A Special Report of
 Working Group III of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge, UK.
- Rockström, J., Falkenmark, M., Karlberg, L., Hoff, H., Rost, S., and Gerten, D. (2009) Future water availability for global food production: The potential of green water for increasing resilience to global change, Water Resources Research, 45(7): W00A12.
- Rosegrant, M. W., Cai, X., and Cline, S. A. (2002) Global water outlook to 2025, International Food Policy Research Institute Washington, D.C., USA.
- Rosegrant, M. W., Cai, X., and Cline, S. A. (2003) Will the world run dry? Global water and food security, environment, Science and Policy for Sustainable Development, 45(7): 24-36.
- Rosegrant, M. W., Ringler, C., and Zhu, T. (2009) Water for agriculture: Maintaining food security under growing scarcity, Annual Review of Environment and Resources, 34(1): 205-222.
- Seckler, D., Amarasinghe, U., Molden, D., de Silva, R. and Barker, R. (1998) World water and demand and supply, 1990 to 2025: Scenarios and Issues. Research Report 19. International Water Management Institute, Colombo, Sri Lanka.
- Schmidhuber, J., and Tubiello, F. N. (2007) Global food security under climate change, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(50): 19703-19708.
- Schneider, S. (1976) Water supply and future climate, Transactions-American Geophysical Union, 57(4): 231-231.
- Seckler, D. W. (1998) World water demand and supply, 1990 to 2025: Scenarios and issues, International Water Management Institute, Colombo, Sri Lanka.
- Shen, Y., Oki, T., Utsumi, N., Kanae, S., and Hanasaki, N. (2008) Projection of future world water resources under SRES scenarios: Water withdrawal / Projection des ressources en eau mondiales futures selon les scénarios du RSSE: prélèvement d'eau, Hydrological Sciences Journal, 53(1): 11-33.
- Shiklomanov, I.A. (2000) Appraisal and assessment of world water resources, Water International, 25(1):11-32.
- Strzepek, K., and Boehlert, B. (2010) Competition for water for the food system, Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 365(1554): 2927-2940.

- UN (2011) World population prospects: The 2010 Revision, CD-ROM Edition, United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division, New York, USA.
- Vörösmarty, C. J., Green, P., Salisbury, J., and Lammers, R. B. (2000) Global water resources: Vulnerability from climate change and population growth, Science, 289(5477): 284-288.

Region code	Region	Countries
1	USA	United States of America
2	Canada	Canada
3	WEU	Andorra, Austria, Cyprus, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany Greece, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Malta, Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom, Belgium, Luxembourg
4	JPK	Japan, Dem. People's Republic of Korea
5	ANZ	Australia, New Zealand
6	EEU	Albania, Bulgaria, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Hungary, Croatia, TFYR Macedonia, Czech Republic, Poland, Romania, Slovenia, Slovakia, Serbia Montenegro
7	FSU	Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Estonia, Georgia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Republic of Moldova, Russian Federation, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, Uzbekistan
8	MDE	Bahrain, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syrian Arab Republic, Oman, Turkey, United Arab Emirates, Yemen, Occupied Palestinian Territory
9	CAM	Caribbean, El Salvador, Grenada, ,Mexico, , Nicaragua, Panama
10	SAM	Argentina, Bolivia , Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, ,French Guiana, Guyana, Paraguay, Peru, Suriname, Uruguay, Venezuela
11	SAS	Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Sri Lanka, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan
12	SEA	Brunei, Darussalam, Myanmar, Indonesia, Cambodia, Laos, Malaysia, Philippines, Timor-Leste, Singapore, Thailand, Viet Nam
13	CHI	China
14	NAF	Algeria, Egypt, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Morocco, Western Sahara, Tunisia
15	SSA	Angola, Botswana, Burundi, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Central African Republic, Chad, Comoros, Congo, Benin, Equatorial Guinea, Djibouti, Gabon, Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Côte d'Ivoire, Kenya, Lesotho, Liberia, Madagascar, Malawi, Mali, Mauritania, Mauritius, Mozambique, Niger, Nigeria, Guinea-Bissau, Eritrea, Zimbabwe, Réunion, Rwanda, Senegal, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Somalia, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Tanzania Togo, Uganda, Burkina Faso, Ethiopia, Congo, Zambia, Mayotte
16	RoW	Other non-specified areas (Rest of the World)

Appendix I: Countries and regional classification

Appendix II: Population and GDP forecasts

Population

Region code	Region	S1-2050	S2-2050	S3-2050	S4-2050
1	USA	357,007,000	452,394,000	357,007,000	403,100,000
2	CAN	38,845,000	48,791,000	38,845,000	43,641,000
3	WEU	385,569,000	487,475,000	385,569,000	434,634,000
4	JPK	119,338,000	151,811,000	119,338,000	134,930,000
5	ANZ	32,903,000	41,515,000	32,903,000	37,063,000
6	EEU	93,422,000	122,034,000	93,422,000	107,097,000
7	FSU	239,902,000	320,767,000	239,902,000	278,366,000
8	MDE	403,048,000	525,568,000	403,048,000	461,667,000
9	CAM	225,896,000	304,142,000	225,896,000	262,882,000
10	SAM	419,973,000	564,683,000	419,973,000	488,073,000
11	SAS	1,990,834,000	2,660,586,000	1,990,834,000	2,308,540,000
12	SEA	655,577,000	872,810,000	655,577,000	759,206,000
13	CHI	1,130,211,000	1,479,309,000	1,130,211,000	1,295,603,000
14	NAF	200,112,000	265,577,000	200,112,000	231,496,000
15	SSA	1,731,742,000	2,204,177,000	1,731,742,000	1,960,102,000
16	RoW	81,243,000	98,602,000	81,243,000	89,589,000
17	World	8,105,622,000	10,600,241,000	8,105,622,000	9,295,989,000

GDP (1990 US\$ MEX)

Region code	Region	S1-2050	S2-2050	S3-2050	S4-2050
1	USA	21758785042065	17355484996242	19249661687548	16414353161340
2	CAN	1853763940822	1446163121773	1836185439521	1634556518207
3	WEU	23553103572664	18374308098248	21125539816549	15553707375045
4	JPK	9082835848045	6430169278057	8424823206354	6141977795023
5	ANZ	948923321297	740344752629	988793402357	643490166991
6	EEU	3366254712014	1153188770022	2015141767763	1941334293422
7	FSU	10005897982675	3427752851389	5416984803691	5115675629960
8	MDE	12575743797432	5038190390666	10267041500486	4821689528756
9	CAM	7091959678872	2674606474631	5426717678644	3598373232136
10	SAM	15866432073256	5873001540866	11334363400416	7985386183870
11	SAS	12836624204768	4063470017500	18425511851559	9533839146457
12	SEA	10838071266980	3354806708623	6509907246729	6832038421202
13	СНІ	25718590039554	5262355190158	9620976808823	18778528893685
14	NAF	4954364041239	2164826449829	6669075096881	1844179845178
15	SSA	13162859514781	3768938467049	11610784630915	6362618805968
16	RoW	8253990018825	2585651189853	4844943399150	5195770140139

Appendix III: Consumption of crops per region per scenario - 2050 (tons)

Scena	rio	S1
-------	-----	-----------

Region	Cereals	Oil crops	Other crops	Pulses	Roots	Sugar crops	Vegetables and fruits	Fibres	Others-non food
USA	112,400,594	66,198,783	6,953,961	2,401,202	32,555,019	156,913,087	175,844,852	77,887	231,883
Canada	9,381,159	4,398,355	890,458	259,365	3,527,101	17,056,954	18,694,815	3,974	25,231
WEU	76,575,723	35,902,064	7,885,212	2,105,744	41,119,221	135,435,247	163,395,639	278,448	2,018,421
JPK	27,485,718	11,002,379	628,063	200,114	8,392,979	16,314,038	62,261,492	44,555	79,480
ANZ	7,115,629	3,025,111	577,778	426,884	3,225,819	13,003,698	13,735,690	12,979	97,961
EEU	20,049,753	6,625,409	1,674,391	379,088	13,962,643	46,058,066	45,268,059	58,337	274,122
FSU	54,745,306	18,404,623	2,713,010	281,229	36,089,942	94,100,730	104,166,323	175,224	580,185
MDE	96,658,421	51,224,841	3,906,740	2,867,140	13,858,198	126,783,903	167,419,006	27,768	1,251,874
CAM	41,259,785	15,875,125	1,813,382	3,040,371	17,265,115	110,647,591	104,447,916	150,462	1,156,465
SAM	92,618,301	37,021,447	5,720,773	5,682,804	32,300,730	210,634,082	172,272,123	471,361	458,363
SAS	399,960,440	154,307,465	23,596,328	19,664,231	57,073,145	770,204,216	632,162,921	4,785,298	7,264,544
SEA	156,028,801	54,843,553	5,331,034	1,961,389	27,857,462	183,641,033	207,092,122	916,961	667,036
CHI	216,080,744	128,081,902	4,418,399	1,743,218	69,646,653	151,513,281	661,305,952	962,256	752,719
NAF	41,242,501	16,537,310	2,391,416	1,371,619	6,737,780	60,586,984	78,699,748	50,939	239,915
SSA	263,659,905	138,064,531	12,527,512	18,953,059	321,468,418	320,988,944	509,672,142	356,036	2,625,891
RoW	14,248,857	11,272,788	1,231,233	159,735	5,871,974	31,214,583	39,401,802	12,100	53,062

Region	Cereals	Oil crops	Other crops	Pulses	Roots	Sugar crops	Vegetables and fruits	Fibres	Others-non food
USA	229,942,438	86,077,598	8,811,957	3,042,767	45,863,571	204,342,140	222,827,997	92,101	293,839
Canada	13,062,518	6,537,045	1,118,436	325,768	4,590,666	21,607,295	23,481,127	4,913	31,691
WEU	110,547,541	60,502,427	9,968,086	2,662,915	53,383,890	172,781,030	206,513,038	345,837	2,551,691
JPK	35,166,156	13,890,123	798,781	254,404	10,701,973	20,777,215	79,240,876	46,150	101,106
ANZ	8,982,012	3,815,034	729,067	538,597	4,094,421	16,434,135	17,330,355	15,932	123,600
EEU	27,404,424	9,743,867	2,184,372	494,809	18,368,588	60,368,813	59,172,968	61,681	358,629
FSU	73,293,883	23,806,583	3,627,369	375,973	48,258,798	125,830,586	139,266,874	183,493	775,500
MDE	125,761,154	61,761,180	5,090,073	3,736,799	18,076,994	165,771,228	218,269,854	27,556	1,634,720
CAM	55,672,470	20,958,572	2,440,733	4,093,308	23,247,417	148,991,188	140,605,833	179,439	1,557,076
SAM	148,424,384	48,816,169	7,698,966	7,640,730	46,421,128	296,343,473	231,727,524	525,947	616,302
SAS	534,968,095	203,559,539	31,468,875	26,345,022	76,302,696	1,029,459,950	844,778,603	5,925,054	9,708,467
SEA	208,429,912	72,426,276	7,093,971	2,611,438	37,164,284	244,593,317	275,754,051	1,074,948	888,066
CHI	285,035,670	165,627,488	5,783,149	2,281,661	91,436,663	198,629,684	865,569,354	1,116,253	985,218
NAF	54,708,656	21,492,096	3,173,255	1,820,316	8,941,494	80,407,341	104,443,260	57,069	318,402
SSA	335,508,972	176,806,265	15,962,941	24,100,735	408,326,608	409,315,680	648,166,343	520,391	3,311,861
RoW	17,351,118	13,166,292	1,482,228	205,092	7,176,049	37,821,663	48,465,570	13,153	62,822

Scena	rio	S3
-------	-----	----

Region	Cereals	Oil crops	Other crops	Pulses	Roots	Sugar crops	Vegetables and fruits	Fibres	Others-non food
USA	331,536,347	102,336,392	3,686,437	1,920,961	37,571,711	258,220,572	94,249,350	72,681	231,883
Canada	10,907,540	8,820,412	472,050	207,492	3,354,105	27,222,743	10,020,050	3,912	25,231
WEU	97,161,227	70,680,865	4,285,442	1,821,184	37,419,158	160,875,923	111,971,631	273,540	2,018,421
JPK	34,197,641	9,264,215	251,225	266,819	8,378,270	16,028,023	30,567,657	36,278	79,480
ANZ	6,167,874	3,233,223	254,902	406,556	2,622,906	14,111,722	6,572,100	12,627	97,961
EEU	24,925,992	8,768,646	353,745	451,295	15,903,088	40,520,048	16,580,109	47,219	274,122
FSU	57,319,381	17,965,946	966,993	401,755	40,846,810	95,492,561	33,920,534	137,235	580,185
MDE	122,189,413	49,651,343	2,251,342	3,460,342	14,860,927	136,297,015	104,340,457	21,304	1,251,874
CAM	37,925,343	20,333,834	533,348	2,908,181	15,724,246	138,668,790	46,973,931	133,275	1,156,465
SAM	135,454,944	48,196,084	1,682,580	5,435,725	35,718,143	291,348,140	77,476,881	391,164	458,363
SAS	430,820,370	159,974,187	9,075,511	20,989,910	62,130,427	862,068,822	260,441,653	4,431,785	7,264,544
SEA	177,660,772	59,697,241	1,269,294	2,558,333	34,232,686	247,260,348	75,181,959	807,405	667,036
CHI	270,415,892	109,776,223	1,767,360	2,324,291	69,700,761	149,002,067	324,672,173	852,831	752,719
NAF	52,092,546	17,103,993	1,378,104	1,655,403	7,219,050	65,126,074	49,048,002	43,415	239,915
SSA	350,260,308	118,987,003	4,661,400	20,551,510	343,560,078	337,410,039	236,271,854	409,009	2,625,891
RoW	12,336,861	11,702,895	543,191	152,129	4,680,583	33,734,537	18,852,537	10,838	53,062

Region	Cereals	Oil crops	Other crops	Pulses	Roots	Sugar crops	Vegetables and fruits	Fibres	Others-non food
USA	340,254,222	114,587,417	4,162,388	2,168,974	41,130,453	290,051,049	106,417,740	82,065	261,822
Canada	11,909,368	9,620,363	530,326	233,107	3,725,192	30,534,634	11,257,068	4,395	28,346
WEU	105,599,732	75,315,103	4,830,483	2,053,206	41,801,923	180,893,387	126,197,836	308,349	2,275,196
JPK	38,620,409	10,435,055	284,014	301,578	9,467,030	18,113,231	34,569,836	41,018	89,863
ANZ	6,946,885	3,641,290	287,138	457,942	2,947,750	15,887,527	7,402,791	14,223	110,344
EEU	28,171,368	9,615,472	405,344	517,187	18,180,668	46,414,799	19,013,606	54,131	314,458
FSU	66,477,308	20,832,962	1,122,003	466,112	47,387,495	110,798,355	39,358,560	159,238	673,077
MDE	139,749,992	56,823,767	2,577,807	3,962,629	17,020,173	156,320,116	119,504,897	24,306	1,434,928
CAM	44,100,067	23,636,160	620,711	3,384,275	18,289,421	161,368,224	54,658,701	155,096	1,345,841
SAM	148,926,234	55,793,868	1,956,093	6,317,053	40,446,962	333,979,779	90,051,976	454,592	532,688
SAS	499,490,332	185,396,624	10,512,748	24,370,506	72,022,258	999,672,682	301,987,055	5,139,988	8,423,853
SEA	205,503,511	68,936,775	1,469,565	2,962,820	39,608,041	286,312,921	87,075,647	935,034	772,476
CHI	309,278,689	125,246,156	2,025,991	2,664,422	79,812,165	170,706,134	372,183,933	977,633	862,870
NAF	60,252,356	19,776,011	1,594,133	1,915,035	8,351,200	75,339,640	56,740,351	49,974	277,543
SSA	396,376,486	134,700,319	5,279,124	23,250,114	388,440,704	382,264,236	267,309,440	462,848	2,958,110
RoW	13,628,155	12,778,818	596,435	172,893	5,180,365	37,167,586	20,937,277	11,951	57,752

Appendix IV: Consumption of animal products per region per scenario - 2050 (tons)

Regions	Bovine meat	Mutton & goat meat	Meat, other	Offal, edible	Fats, animals, raw	Butter, ghee	Cream	Milk - excluding butter	Pig meat	Poultry meat	Eggs
USA	14,344,328	192,803	202,833	255,213	1,128,957	688,466	3,347	85,068,474	9,912,476	15,752,142	4,801,652
Canada	1,229,624	32,741	1,091	53,599	256,475	103,444	245,375	7,586,466	1,130,307	1,305,313	410,127
WEU	6,634,673	1,214,957	1,195,821	1,507,986	1,833,561	1,594,821	1,426,156	85,978,889	15,215,442	7,142,750	4,330,660
JPK	1,685,048	46,697	99,976	478,485	120,640	103,757	0	12,378,950	2,877,271	2,388,654	3,076,603
ANZ	1,468,078	674,019	41,237	358,270	145,245	147,929	1,472	7,657,169	693,716	1,165,923	248,103
EEU	1,047,777	162,421	96,269	412,688	731,598	263,503	291,635	21,805,123	4,460,226	1,868,941	1,307,001
FSU	4,441,653	532,968	237,488	1,270,556	545,985	584,843	433,447	45,433,520	3,535,852	2,241,336	2,942,517
MDE	5,429,152	6,433,272	415,932	2,185,180	303,350	1,786,982	48,552	91,596,551	119,249	16,414,237	7,825,621
CAM	4,187,892	264,917	321,527	1,169,354	666,912	140,826	23,205	29,407,062	2,909,727	5,956,787	3,422,919
SAM	16,920,040	484,723	568,473	1,866,448	1,157,613	298,618	18,100	66,293,173	5,854,251	13,753,032	3,844,874
SAS	13,131,927	5,453,388	710,944	3,508,024	945,922	10,570,754	501	361,865,312	2,016,687	3,946,740	8,746,952
SEA	5,919,142	639,786	197,518	2,953,323	1,621,671	272,401	54,707	28,377,057	15,470,014	14,098,339	8,792,243
CHI	6,977,331	3,619,562	1,126,845	4,865,920	3,585,415	171,355	17,135	16,986,954	54,983,083	17,381,675	27,012,833
NAF	3,605,369	1,847,839	713,414	835,623	197,639	774,084	16,535	32,350,954	13,483	4,803,327	1,997,137
SSA	35,539,018	15,812,188	11,531,608	10,538,807	2,543,523	1,038,725	90,906	198,978,329	8,835,256	20,448,189	11,883,182
RoW	4,384,738	932,379	412,214	1,301,631	566,236	256,379	21,030	6,972,542	2,418,610	1,212,116	1,051,357

Regions	Bovine meat	Mutton & goat meat	Meat, other	Offal, edible	Fats, animals, raw	Butter, ghee	Cream	Milk - excluding butter	Pig meat	Poultry meat	Eggs
USA	18,176,920	244,317	257,027	323,403	1,430,597	872,414	4,242	107,797,512	12,560,943	19,960,881	6,084,582
Canada	1,544,437	41,124	1,371	67,322	322,139	129,928	308,197	9,528,780	1,419,693	1,639,503	515,129
WEU	8,388,219	1,536,071	1,511,876	1,906,547	2,318,172	2,016,332	1,803,090	108,703,141	19,236,889	9,030,581	5,475,255
JPK	2,143,559	59,403	127,180	608,684	153,467	131,990	0	15,747,334	3,660,193	3,038,620	3,913,765
ANZ	1,852,317	850,429	52,030	452,040	183,259	186,647	1,857	9,661,272	875,281	1,471,078	313,038
EEU	1,368,676	212,165	125,753	539,081	955,661	344,205	380,953	28,483,300	5,826,244	2,441,334	1,707,292
FSU	5,938,807	712,616	317,539	1,698,824	730,021	781,977	579,550	60,747,861	4,727,686	2,996,826	3,934,355
MDE	7,079,521	8,388,877	542,369	2,849,437	395,564	2,330,194	63,311	119,440,332	155,498	21,403,884	10,204,476
CAM	5,638,492	356,679	432,898	1,574,395	897,917	189,605	31,243	39,593,068	3,917,597	8,020,096	4,608,548
SAM	22,750,189	651,745	764,352	2,509,571	1,556,492	401,514	24,337	89,135,853	7,871,454	18,491,922	5,169,705
SAS	17,549,742	7,288,006	950,119	4,688,186	1,264,147	14,126,946	669	483,603,288	2,695,137	5,274,493	11,689,584
SEA	7,880,517	851,787	262,968	3,931,940	2,159,030	362,664	72,835	37,780,119	20,596,180	18,769,985	11,705,654
CHI	9,132,481	4,737,568	1,474,903	6,368,900	4,692,874	224,282	22,428	22,233,865	71,966,193	22,750,507	35,356,525
NAF	4,784,838	2,452,346	946,802	1,108,991	262,295	1,027,320	21,944	42,934,329	17,894	6,374,699	2,650,485
SSA	45,234,383	20,125,895	14,677,534	13,413,888	3,237,420	1,322,098	115,705	253,261,414	11,245,594	26,026,639	15,125,021
RoW	5,321,644	1,131,604	500,293	1,579,756	687,226	311,160	25,524	8,462,396	2,935,405	1,471,115	1,276,005

Regions	Bovine meat	Mutton & goat meat	Meat, other	Offal, edible	Fats, animals, raw	Butter, ghee	Cream	Milk - excluding butter	Pig meat	Poultry meat	Eggs
USA	5,348,732	71,893	75,633	95,164	420,967	258,835	1,259	31,982,265	3,725,966	5,921,018	1,804,876
Canada	458,504	12,209	407	19,986	95,635	38,891	92,251	2,852,201	424,867	490,649	154,161
WEU	2,679,387	490,656	482,928	608,994	740,477	643,743	575,662	34,705,020	6,173,330	2,898,013	1,757,070
JPK	783,191	21,704	46,468	222,395	56,072	46,359	0	5,531,020	1,317,834	1,094,040	1,409,131
ANZ	581,359	266,911	16,330	141,875	57,517	58,606	583	3,033,578	273,951	460,428	97,977
EEU	500,075	77,519	45,947	196,965	349,172	126,823	140,363	10,494,735	2,149,749	900,796	629,951
FSU	2,065,227	247,813	110,424	590,768	253,866	272,502	201,960	21,169,297	1,656,267	1,049,889	1,378,337
MDE	2,603,453	3,084,961	199,453	1,047,864	145,466	850,944	23,120	43,617,405	57,032	7,850,287	3,742,689
CAM	1,944,378	122,997	149,281	542,915	309,638	65,219	10,747	13,618,844	1,349,306	2,762,295	1,587,284
SAM	7,855,733	225,050	263,934	866,565	537,463	138,295	8,382	30,701,347	2,714,747	6,377,589	1,782,954
SAS	9,056,501	3,760,957	490,306	2,419,327	652,360	7,152,231	339	244,840,062	1,356,680	2,655,079	5,884,313
SEA	3,110,058	336,159	103,781	1,551,746	852,064	144,212	28,963	15,023,148	8,125,664	7,405,188	4,618,148
CHI	3,242,985	1,682,332	523,745	2,261,625	1,666,461	76,563	7,656	7,589,916	25,183,092	7,961,073	12,372,290
NAF	1,728,890	886,098	342,105	400,708	94,774	368,612	7,874	15,405,216	6,448	2,297,243	955,152
SSA	19,065,202	8,482,580	6,186,227	5,653,631	1,364,494	555,937	48,654	106,495,444	4,752,759	10,999,715	6,392,332
RoW	1,516,029	334,165	152,736	445,221	197,777	96,425	13,844	3,509,708	879,834	543,585	421,397

Desiens	Device meet	Mutton &	Maat athan		Fats,	Dutter abox	0	Milk - excluding	Diamont	Devilter i recent	
Regions	Bovine meat	goat meat	Meat, other	Offal, edible	animais, raw	Butter, gnee	Cream	butter	Pig meat	Poultry meat	Eggs
USA	6,039,299	81,175	85,398	107,451	475,317	292,253	1,421	36,111,446	4,207,020	6,685,471	2,037,901
Canada	515,108	13,716	457	22,453	107,441	43,692	103,640	3,204,317	477,319	551,222	173,193
WEU	3,020,349	553,093	544,382	686,491	834,705	725,661	648,917	39,121,358	6,958,908	3,266,796	1,980,663
JPK	885,513	24,540	52,539	251,450	63,398	52,416	0	6,253,635	1,490,006	1,236,974	1,593,231
ANZ	654,848	300,651	18,394	159,809	64,787	66,014	657	3,417,050	308,581	518,630	110,362
EEU	573,277	88,866	52,672	225,797	400,284	145,388	160,909	12,030,965	2,464,431	1,032,655	722,164
FSU	2,396,347	287,545	128,129	685,486	294,568	316,192	234,341	24,563,388	1,921,818	1,218,218	1,599,327
MDE	2,982,095	3,533,633	228,461	1,200,264	166,623	974,704	26,483	49,961,056	65,327	8,992,021	4,287,020
CAM	2,262,733	143,136	173,722	631,806	360,335	75,897	12,506	15,848,672	1,570,229	3,214,569	1,847,172
SAM	9,129,556	261,542	306,731	1,007,080	624,614	160,719	9,742	35,679,635	3,154,950	7,411,728	2,072,064
SAS	10,501,779	4,361,148	568,552	2,805,414	756,467	8,293,616	393	283,912,754	1,573,186	3,078,789	6,823,359
SEA	3,601,674	389,297	120,186	1,797,035	986,753	167,008	33,541	17,397,901	9,410,112	8,575,748	5,348,152
CHI	3,717,556	1,928,520	600,388	2,592,586	1,910,326	87,767	8,777	8,700,606	28,868,326	9,126,077	14,182,822
NAF	2,000,042	1,025,070	395,759	463,554	109,638	426,423	9,109	17,821,304	7,460	2,657,533	1,104,954
SSA	21,579,273	9,601,152	7,001,986	6,399,158	1,544,426	629,247	55,069	120,538,673	5,379,490	12,450,214	7,235,270
RoW	1,694,412	372,096	169,506	498,175	220,813	106,860	14,700	3,793,496	977,958	592,761	464,050

	Baseline			Percent	tage chan	de relative	to baseline 2	050	
Region	relative to 2000 (%)	TL1	TL2	A1B	A2	A1B+T1	A1B+TL2	A2+TL1	A2+TL2
USA	89	-0.41	-0.35	-9.20	-10.12	-9.40	-9.36	-10.31	-10.28
CAN	50	0.66	1.76	-10.04	-8.53	-9.53	-8.78	-7.99	-7.21
WEU	5	0.21	-0.41	4.30	4.83	4.73	4.19	5.27	4.72
JPK	6	-0.26	0.22	6.47	6.86	6.61	7.52	7.01	7.85
ANZ	67	1.48	1.49	6.95	9.49	8.40	8.41	10.90	10.93
EEU	33	-0.14	-0.24	2.59	2.29	2.49	2.43	2.18	2.12
FSU	79	-0.15	-0.18	-21.28	-20.42	-21.30	-21.28	-20.41	-20.39
MDE	93	0.11	0.08	-23.24	-16.81	-23.23	-23.22	-16.76	-16.75
CAM	139	-0.12	-0.19	-1.70	-2.70	-1.81	-1.89	-2.80	-2.88
SAM	248	0.21	0.16	-1.77	-1.81	-1.65	-1.76	-1.70	-1.80
SAS	84	-0.73	-0.76	-3.16	-2.17	-3.89	-3.84	-2.97	-2.93
SEA	101	0.01	0.04	-11.63	-12.28	-11.74	-11.68	-12.40	-12.34
CHI	31	0.20	0.37	11.18	9.04	11.54	11.88	9.36	9.68
NAF	110	0.12	-0.17	-8.90	-13.73	-8.91	-9.00	-13.73	-13.81
SSA	158	-0.29	-0.39	3.54	3.69	3.24	3.13	3.39	3.28
RoW	173	0.91	0.93	-3.58	-3.64	-2.82	-2.79	-2.89	-2.86

Source: Calzadilla et al. (2011a)

		S1 & S2			S3 & S4	
Region	Blue WF	Green WF	Grey WF	Blue WF	Green WF	Grey WF
USA	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
Canada	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
WEU	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
JPK	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
ANZ	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
EEU	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.70	0.70
FSU	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.70	0.70
MDE	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
CAM	0.70	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
SAM	0.70	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
SAS	0.70	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.60	0.60
SEA	0.70	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.60	0.60
CHI	0.70	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.60	0.60
NAF	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
SSA	0.60	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80
RoW	0.80	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.80	0.80

Appendix VI: Coefficient for change in unit water footprint of agricultural commodities per region per scenario (α values)

Value of Water Research Report Series

Editorial board: A.Y. Hoekstra, University of Twente; H.H.G. Savenije, Delft University of Technology; P. van der Zaag, UNESCO-IHE.

1.	Exploring methods to assess the value of water: A case study on the Zambezi basin
2	A.K. Chapagain – February 2000
2.	Water value flows: A case study on the Zambezi basin.
3	A. I. Hoeksind, H.H.G. Savenije and A.K. Chapagain – March 2000 The water value_flow concept
5.	I.M. Sevam and A.Y. Hoekstra – December 2000
4.	The value of irrigation water in Nyanyadzi smallholder irrigation scheme, Zimbabwe
	G.T. Pazvakawambwa and P. van der Zaag – January 2001
5.	The economic valuation of water: Principles and methods
	J.I. Agudelo – August 2001
6.	The economic valuation of water for agriculture: A simple method applied to the eight Zambezi basin countries
_	J.I. Agudelo and A.Y. Hoekstra – August 2001
7.	The value of freshwater wetlands in the Zambezi basin
8	'Demand management' and 'Water as an economic good': Paradiams with nitfalls
о.	HHG Savenije and P van der Zaag – October 2001
9.	Why water is not an ordinary economic good
	H.H.G. Savenije – October 2001
10.	Calculation methods to assess the value of upstream water flows and storage as a function of downstream benefits
	I.M. Seyam, A.Y. Hoekstra and H.H.G. Savenije – October 2001
11.	Virtual water trade: A quantification of virtual water flows between nations in relation to international crop trade
	A.Y. Hoekstra and P.Q. Hung – September 2002
12.	Virtual water trade: Proceedings of the international expert meeting on virtual water trade
12	A.Y. Hoekstra (ed.) – February 2003 Virtual water flows between notions in relation to trade in livesteely and livesteely products
15.	A K Changggin and A Y Hockstra – July 2003
14	The water needed to have the Dutch drink coffee
	A.K. Chapagain and A.Y. Hoekstra – August 2003
15.	The water needed to have the Dutch drink tea
	A.K. Chapagain and A.Y. Hoekstra – August 2003
16.	Water footprints of nations, Volume 1: Main Report, Volume 2: Appendices
	A.K. Chapagain and A.Y. Hoekstra – November 2004
17.	Saving water through global trade
10	A.K. Chapagain, A.Y. Hoekstra and H.H.G. Savenije – September 2005
18.	The water footprint of cotton consumption A.K. Changagain, A.V. Hockstra, H.H.C. Squariia and P. Cautam. Sontember 2005
10	A.K. Chapagain, A.I. Hoeksira, H.H.G. Savenije and K. Gautam – September 2005
17.	P. van der Zaag and H.H.G. Savenije – July 2006
20.	The global dimension of water governance: Nine reasons for global arrangements in order to cope with local water problems
	A.Y. Hoekstra – July 2006
21.	The water footprints of Morocco and the Netherlands
	A.Y. Hoekstra and A.K. Chapagain – July 2006
22.	Water's vulnerable value in Africa
22	P. van der Zaag – July 2006
23.	Human appropriation of natural capital: Comparing ecological footprint and water footprint analysis
24	A. I. HOEKSITA – JULY 200/ A river basin as a common pool resource: A case study for the legueribe basin in Brazil
24.	P R van Oel M S Krol and A Y Hoekstra – July 2007
25.	Strategic importance of green water in international crop trade
	M.M. Aldaya, A.Y. Hoekstra and J.A. Allan – March 2008
26.	Global water governance: Conceptual design of global institutional arrangements
	M.P. Verkerk, A.Y. Hoekstra and P.W. Gerbens-Leenes – March 2008
27.	Business water footprint accounting: A tool to assess how production of goods and services impact on freshwater resources worldwide
•	P.W. Gerbens-Leenes and A.Y. Hoekstra – March 2008
28.	Water neutral: reducing and offsetting the impacts of water footprints
20	A. I. HOEKSITA – MAICH 2008 Water foothrint of bio-energy and other primary energy carriers
29.	P W Gerhens-Leenes A Y Hoekstra and Th H van der Meer – March 2008
30.	Food consumption patterns and their effect on water requirement in China
	J. Liu and H.H.G. Savenije – March 2008
31.	Going against the flow: A critical analysis of virtual water trade in the context of India's National River Linking Programme
	S. Verma, D.A. Kampman, P. van der Zaag and A.Y. Hoekstra – March 2008
32.	The water footprint of India
	D.A. Kampman, A.Y. Hoekstra and M.S. Krol – May 2008

- 33. The external water footprint of the Netherlands: Quantification and impact assessment *P.R. van Oel, M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra May 2008*
- 34. The water footprint of bio-energy: Global water use for bio-ethanol, bio-diesel, heat and electricity
- P.W. Gerbens-Leenes, A.Y. Hoekstra and Th.H. van der Meer August 2008
- 35. Water footprint analysis for the Guadiana river basin *M.M. Aldaya and M.R. Llamas November 2008*
- 36. The water needed to have Italians eat pasta and pizza
- M.M. Aldaya and A.Y. Hoekstra May 2009
- The water footprint of Indonesian provinces related to the consumption of crop products F. Bulsink, A.Y. Hoekstra and M.J. Booij – May 2009
- The water footprint of sweeteners and bio-ethanol from sugar cane, sugar beet and maize P.W. Gerbens-Leenes and A.Y. Hoekstra – November 2009
- 39. A pilot in corporate water footprint accounting and impact assessment: The water footprint of a sugar-containing carbonated beverage *A.E. Ercin, M.M. Aldaya and A.Y. Hoekstra November 2009*
- The blue, green and grey water footprint of rice from both a production and consumption perspective A.K. Chapagain and A.Y. Hoekstra – March 2010
- 41. Water footprint of cotton, wheat and rice production in Central Asia
- M.M. Aldaya, G. Muñoz and A.Y. Hoekstra March 201042. A global and high-resolution assessment of the green, blue and grey water footprint of wheat
- M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra April 2010
- 43. Biofuel scenarios in a water perspective: The global blue and green water footprint of road transport in 2030
- A.R. van Lienden, P.W. Gerbens-Leenes, A.Y. Hoekstra and Th.H. van der Meer April 2010
- 44. Burning water: The water footprint of biofuel-based transport *P.W. Gerbens-Leenes and A.Y. Hoekstra June 2010*
- 45. Mitigating the water footprint of export cut flowers from the Lake Naivasha Basin, Kenya *M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra June 2010*
- 46. The green and blue water footprint of paper products: methodological considerations and quantification P.R. van Oel and A.Y. Hoekstra – July 2010
- 47. The green, blue and grey water footprint of crops and derived crop products *M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra December 2010*
- 48. The green, blue and grey water footprint of animals and derived animal products *M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra December 2010*
- 49. The water footprint of soy milk and soy burger and equivalent animal products *A.E. Ercin, M.M. Aldaya and A.Y. Hoekstra – February 2011*
- 50. National water footprint accounts: The green, blue and grey water footprint of production and consumption *M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra May 2011*
- 51. The water footprint of electricity from hydropower *M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra – June 2011*
- 52. The relation between national water management and international trade: a case study from Kenya *M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra June 2011*
- 53. Global water scarcity: The monthly blue water footprint compared to blue water availability for the world's major river basins *A.Y. Hoekstra and M.M. Mekonnen September 2011*
- 54. Proceedings of the ESF Strategic Workshop on accounting for water scarcity and pollution in the rules of international trade *A.Y. Hoekstra, M.M. Aldaya and B. Avril (eds.) October 2011*
- 55. A comparative study on the water footprint of poultry, pork and beef in different countries and production systems *P.W. Gerbens-Leenes, M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra December 2011*
- 56. The water footprint of France
- A.E. Ercin, M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra March 2012
- 57. The water footprint of Switzerland
- A.E. Ercin, M.M. Mekonnen and A.Y. Hoekstra March 2012
- 58. Blue water footprint of agriculture, industry, households and water management in the Netherlands *A.Y. Hoekstra, M.J. Booij, J.C Hunink and K.S. Meijer – June 2012*
- 59. Water footprint scenarios for 2050: A global analysis and case study for Europe A.E. Ercin and A.Y. Hoekstra September 2012

Reports can be downloaded from: www.waterfootprint.org www.unesco-ihe.org/value-of-water-research-report-series

UNESCO-IHE P.O. Box 3015 2601 DA Delft The Netherlands

Website www.unesco-ihe.org Phone +31 15 2151715



University of Twente

Delft University of Technology

UNIVERSITY OF TWENTE.

